

Project Acronym:	FlexiGrid
Project Full Name:	Enabling flexibility for future distribution grids with high penetration of variable renewable generation – FlexiGrid
Grant Agreement:	No 864048
Project Duration:	3,5 years (starting 1 November 2019)

## **Deliverable D3.1**

## Report on network observability and risk assessment

Work Package:	WP3
Task:	3.1
Lead Beneficiary:	TU/e
Due Date:	31/10/2020 (M12)
Submission Date:	31/10/2020
Deliverable Status:	Final
Deliverable Style:	Report
Dissemination Level:	Public
File Name:	Report on network observability and risk assessment



This project has received funding from the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation program under grant agreement No 864048

## **Table of Contents**

1.	Authors				
2.	Revi	Reviewers			
3.	Version History				
4.	List	of abbreviations5			
5.	List	of Figures6			
6.	List	of Tables7			
7.	Proj	ect overview			
8.	Cons	sortium9			
1.	Intro	oduction			
1.	1.	Background11			
1.	2.	Report outline			
2.	DSO	needs, requirements for flexibility			
2.	1.	Challenges for DSOs			
2.	2.	Needs and requirements14			
2.	3.	The remaining challenge for grid monitoring capability			
3.	The	current state-of-the-art in grid monitoring functionalities20			
3.	1.	Development of advanced measurement infrastructure (AMI) for the distribution network 20			
3.	2.	Data sharing22			
3.	3.	Forecasting techniques25			
3.4	4.	State estimation to enable flexibility procurement			
3.	5.	State prediction for risk assessment			
4.	Phys	sics-based and data-driven state estimation algorithms31			
4.	1.	Physics-based state estimation			
4.	2.	Data-driven state estimation			
5.	Risk	assessment43			
5.	1.	Congestion forecast in distribution networks43			
5.	2.	Congestion forecasting tool for distribution systems			
5.	3.	Indicative results of the congestion forecasting tool on Chalmers campus47			
5.4	4.	Further developments of the congestion forecasting tool in FlexiGrid			
6.	Cond	clusions & Discussion about the limitation of the deliverable and further prospects53			



7.	Appendix A: The physical data of Chalmers University campus network	54
8.	References	55



## **1. Authors**

Surname	First Name	Beneficiary	e-mail address
Minh-Quan	Tran	TU/e	m.q.tran@tue.nl
Nguyen	Phuong	TU/e	p.nguyen.hong@tue.nl
Bouloumpasis	Ioannis	Chalmers	ioannis.bouloumpasis@chalmers.se
Steen	David	Chalmers	david.steen@chalmers.se
Chobanov	Vesselin	TU/s	vesselin_chobanov@tu-sofia.bg
Vu Van	Thong	EMAX	thong.vuvan@emaxgroup.eu
Siddhesh	Gandhi	EMAX	siddhesh.gandhi@emaxgroup.eu

## 2. Reviewers

Surname	First Name	Beneficiary	e-mail address
Bouloumpasis	Ioannis	Chalmers	ioannis.bouloumpasis@chalmers.se
Daniel	Koster	LIST	daniel.koster@list.lu
Nguyen	Phuong	TU/e	p.nguyen.hong@tue.nl

## **3. Version History**

Version	Date	Modifications made by
0.01	2020.09.10	First draft
0.02	2020.10.13	TU/e internal review
0.03	2020.10.16	FlexiGrid internal review (1 <sup>st</sup> )
0.04	2020.10.26	FlexiGrid internal review (2 <sup>nd</sup> )
0.05	2021.11.25	Revision version

## 4. List of abbreviations

Abbreviation	Definition
ANN	Artificial neural networks
API	Application programming interface
ARMA	Auto regressive moving average
BFS	Backward-forward sweep
СР	Cumulative probability
CPD	Change point detection
DER	Distributed energy resources
DSO	Distribution system operator
DSSE	Distribution system state estimation
EV	Electric vehicle
FlexiGrid	Enabling flexibility for future distribution grids with high penetration of variable renewable penetration- FlexiGrid
GDPR	general data protection regulation
HP	Heat pump
IoT	Internet-of-thing
LF	Load forecasting
LMP	Locational marginal price
LV	Low voltage
MCS	Monte-Carlo simulations
MV	Medium voltage
NN	Neural network
NWPs	Numerical weather predictions
PDF	Probability distribution function
PEV	Plug-in electric vehicles
PF	Power factor
PMU	Phasor measurement units
PPF	Probabilistic power flow
RES	Renewable energy sources
SE	State estimation
WLS	Weighted least square



## 5. List of Figures

Figure 1.1: The overview of this deliverable	. 10
Figure 1.2: The integrated intelligent architecture system.	.11
Figure 2.1: Electricity generation in the 95% EU economy decarbonisation scenario (Twh/year) [6]	.14
Figure 2.2: Example of visualization of hosting capacity	.16
Figure 2.3: Interactive investment map in the UK [8]	. 17
Figure 2.4: Current and potential future flexibility needs across distribution networks in the UK [9]	. 17
Figure 2.5: Smart tools developed by ORES (DSO in Belgium) [10]	. 18
Figure 3.1: The overview of gird monitoring functionalities.	. 20
Figure 3.2: Application of distribution measurement technologies.	. 20
Figure 3.3. Example of ABB cloud-based digital platform [13].	. 22
Figure 3.4: Standardized smart meter and surrounding infrastructure [15]	. 23
Figure 3.5: The most used forecasting techniques.	. 25
Figure 3.6: Some of risk assessment methods and security indicators.	. 29
Figure 4.1: Time-series data of voltage magnitude collected by LV-sensor.	.33
Figure 4.2: Time-series data and change points.	.33
Figure 4.3: The distribution network of Chalmers University campus.	.35
Figure 4.4: The 50 Hz RMS voltage magnitude averaged per second	.36
Figure 4.5: Calculated length of each sub-section over 1 hour.	.37
Figure 4.6: Variance of LV-sensor collected data over 1 hour	.38
Figure 4.7: Estimated values and true values of voltage magnitude	.38
Figure 4.8: Estimated values and true values of voltage angle	.39
Figure 4.9: An example of 6-bus network	.40
Figure 4.10: The graph of each connection between layers	.40
Figure 4.11: The neural network model for a 6-bus network	.41
Figure 4.12: The model evaluation process.	.41
Figure 4.13: Estimated voltage magnitude at phase A of the WLS method	.42
Figure 4.14: Estimated voltage magnitude at phase A of the NN method	.42
Figure 5.1: Functional diagram for the congestion forecasting tool.	.44
Figure 5.2: Single-line diagram of Chalmers 10.5 kV electrical distribution grid	.48
Figure 5.3: Hourly load demand for Chalmers 10.5 kV electrical distribution grid on a typical day	.49
Figure 5.4: CP for nodes voltage deviation with constant-pf for scenario A and B	.50
Figure 5.5: CP for branches overloading with constant-pf for scenario A and B	.50
Figure 5.6: CP for transformers overloading with constant-pf for scenario A and B.	.50
Figure 5.7: CP for nodes voltage deviation with constant-pf and -V modes for scenario B.	.51
Figure 5.8: CP for branches overloading with constant-pf and -V modes for scenario B	.51
Figure 5.9: CP for transformers overloading with constant-pf and -V modes for scenario B	.52



## 6. List of Tables

Table 2.1: System flexibility services procured by DSOs	13
Table 2.2: DSO core functions	15
Table 3.1: Comparison of advanced measurement devices in distribution networks [12]	21
Table 4.1: Variance of voltage magnitude with different threshold values	37
Table 4.2: Variance of active power with different threshold values	37
Table 5.1. Future scenarios for Chalmers campus case study	49
Table 5.2. Criteria for evaluation of congestion indices for Chalmers case-study	49



## 🕺 FlexiGrid

## 7. Project overview

FlexiGrid is an innovation project funded by EU's largest research and innovation program, Horizon 2020.

The project will create an enabling architecture for small and medium Distribution System Operators (DSOs) to unlock flexibility resources. Through a cross-sectoral integration and optimization of resources, especially those arising from coupling between different energy sectors, as well as demand response using charging schemes for electric vehicles (EVs) or storage, DSOs will be able to meet the future capacity shortage with flexibility and updating old systems with smart technology.

In FlexiGrid, organizations from all over Europe cooperate to leverage digital and smart grid technologies at the grid edges. The project will deliver IoT platforms, peer-to-peer and peer-to-pool marketplaces, vehicle-to-grid, power-to-heat, and power-to-gas solutions, as well as innovative business models.

FlexiGrid will equip DSOs with advanced tools to enhance the observability and controllability of distribution networks while demonstrating both pool-based and peer-to-peer market mechanisms. Furthermore, implementing these market mechanisms in the project's demos will be facilitated by a flexible DSO-Customers coordination platform for efficient real-time trading of energy and grid services between market actors.

The overall objectives of FlexiGrid are:

• **To develop an integrated architecture** for flexibility measures and electricity grid services provided by electricity storage, vehicle charging, power-to-heat, demand response, and variable generation to enable additional decarbonization.

• To define, test, deploy and demonstrate markets and market mechanisms that incentivize flexibility, in particular for mitigating short-term and long-term congestions or other problems in the distribution network such as voltage issues

• **To drive cooperation** between DSOs, transmission system operators (TSOs), consumers and generators by defining market interactions, facilitating the integration of wholesale and retail markets and cross-sector interactions

• **To deploy smart grid technologies** to enable the architecture and markets, bringing actors together to participate as distributed energy sources, driving increased resilience of the electricity grid, increased system security, greater observability, higher automation and improved control of the grid

• **To enable future technical and commercial innovation** by identifying barriers to innovation, developing pathways to regulatory and policy reform, developing business models, and through strategic collaboration.





## 8. Consortium



















Hes.so Haute Ecole Spécialisée de Suisse occidentale Fachhochschule Westschweiz University of Applied Sciences and Arts Western Switzerland











## 1. Introduction

Due to the massive increase of distributed energy resources (DERs) into the distribution grid, Distribution System Operators (DSOs) are facing increased complexity in the distribution system. While flexibility is considered as an alternative and affordable solution, the procurement and dispatching process of flexibility urges for an improvement of monitoring capability from the DSOs. This deliverable D3.1 aims to contribute to improving the development of network observability and risk assessment. On the one hand, network observability will be enhanced by exploring measurement data and advanced data analytic models, i.e., using physics-aware neural network structure. This allows a fair allocation of computing resources to deploy effectively (distribution) state estimation algorithms. On the other hand, this deliverable will devise a set of advanced schemes to identify imminent risks in different levels of the distribution network. Risks will be identified for different time horizons, including the scheduling phase to real-time operation. Novel probabilistic methods and data-driven distributed algorithms will be employed to predict network security violations based on the dynamic price, weather conditions and the behaviour of the end-users.

The following Figure 1.1 presents the structure of the report as well as the interactions between the sections. In section 2, the requirements from the DSOs are discussed with an overview of the problems associated with an increasing penetration level of DERs. The state-of-the-art grid monitoring functionalities will be presented in section 3 to provide details of the techniques available in the literature. The development of advanced measurement infrastructure for the distribution system is discussed in subsection 3.1. Then, in sub-section 3.2, the data collection, the importance of data and IoT for grid-edge, and the data integrity are discussed. A survey in the context of forecasting, state estimation (SE), and risk assessment technique will be presented in sub-section 3.3, 3.4 and 3.5, respectively, to provide details of the techniques available in the literature.



Figure 1.1: The overview of this deliverable.

In section 4, two different SE approaches, physics-based and data-driven, are developed to enhance grid monitoring capabilities. In section 5, the risk assessment topic is further consolidated with a congestion forecasting technique. The conclusion and discussion on the contributions together with the connection with other WPs are concluded in section 6.



## 🕺 FlexiGrid

#### 1.1. Background

The main element of the emerging energy transition worldwide is the increase in renewable energy sources (RES), including especially solar PV and wind. However, these types of renewable energy are variable depending on the temperature, irradiation, and wind speed. Their integration into the traditional power systems could be a problem to the reliability, stability, and quality of power supply, e.g., power congestion or voltage stability. With the growth of DER, the flexibility from the customer's side becomes more and more important. This enables alternative options for the DSO to control and operate the distribution grids. While reinforcing the network is costly and time-consuming, the flexibility option could help the DSOs for the safe operation of their grid. However, trading energy without a good observability capability to reflect on actual states of the grid will result in an ineffective impact on resolving grid issues. It also hinders possibilities to maximize the utilization of existing assets and circumvent the need for extensive investment for network reinforcement.

DSOs need to build a future intelligent distribution system for monitoring and controlling the system. For instance, the recent H2020 project FLEXICIENCY [1] has proposed and deployed services in the retail electricity markets ranging from advanced monitoring to local energy control and flexibility services. It aims to realize high quality and high velocity near real-time information stream on customers' energy consumptions and prosumers' generation while providing accessibility to metering data. At the transmission level, the H2020 FutureFlow [2] project opens up possibilities for balancing and redispatching markets to new sources of flexibility and supporting such sources to act on such markets competitively. In particular, the H2020 Flex4Grid [3] project aims to create an open data and service framework for managing flexibility of prosumer demand and generation while utilizing cloud computing for power grid management. This approach would be relevant to facilitate the transition towards future intelligent distribution grids with DSO's role as a market facilitator.



Figure 1.2: Cross-platform for data sharing and grid monitoring adopted from H2020 project UNITED-GRID.

## 🕺 FlexiGrid

Especially, a cross-platform for data sharing and grid monitoring from H2020 project UNITED-GRID is an important development to integrate data measurement gathered from both grid and DER's owners. FlexiGrid will adopt and strengthen this development with focuses on advanced physics-aware network structure for state estimation and integration of stochastic assessment framework for risk assessment. Figure 1.2 shows the principal of such a framework for data sharing, grid monitoring, and risk assessment. This enables control functionalities at the grid edges by leveraging the enriched energy data while addressing security and privacy issues thoroughly. The ultimate goal is to enable optimal solutions for operating different local demands and allocating flexibility when and where it is needed. The involvement of DERs' owners is important to provide relevant data as well as flexibility options, e.g., power curtailment or load shifting.

#### 1.2. Report outline

The remainder of this report is structured as follows:

- Section 2: introduces the needs of DSOs.
- Section 3: presents the state of the art of different monitoring and risk assessment techniques.
- Section 4: focuses on the SE model.
- Section 5: explain a congestion forecasting technique for risk assessment purposes.
- Section 6: concludes and discusses future work.

## 2. DSO needs, requirements for flexibility

Due to the energy transition, the DSOs are facing many problems in their network. For instance, the natural growth in peak consumption is leading to constraints (voltage and current) on the electricity distribution system infrastructure. In addition, the inverse power from PV installation can cause the overloading of MV/LV transformers. Furthermore, with the large share of renewable energy resources, severe problems may occur by an unpredicted change of weather, such as network instability. This transition is also posing a serious threat to the security of supply and the affordability of energy bills.

The purpose of this section is to:

- Analyse the needs and requirements of DSOs
- Understand how DSOs can use smart systems (tools) to monitor the grid, analyse the state and improve the operation of their system

#### 2.1. Challenges for DSOs

Table 2.1 shows the summary of the flexibility services procured by DSOs. It describes the DSOs' needs and which service could be used to cover that need.

System needs	Potential service	Potential procurement mechanism	Involved stakeholders
Congestion management	Generation adjustment, peak shaving	Market	DSO
Voltage control	Reactive power provision, market procurement	Grid code	DSO
Maximizing DER connection and integration	Curtailment	Market, grid code	DSO
Investing efficiently in distribution grids	Peak shifting	Market, grid code	DSO

#### Table 2.1: System flexibility services procured by DSOs

#### 2.1.1. Congestion management

The integration of RES into the distribution networks could cause a problem, where the electricity supply exceeds the network capacity or when the power consumption is higher than the power supply (congestion problem). The challenge is maximizing the grid hosting capacity while keeping the security and quality of the electricity supply. Thus, congestion management is needed for network capacity planning. Flexibility is a good option to solve local grid constraints; flexibility could come from distributed generators or consumers. Thus, the network reinforcement can be postponed until the flexibility services become costlier than the network expansion. Congestion management can be set up for a real-time manner or a long-term perspective.

#### 2.1.2. Voltage control

A grid code is the standard specification that defines the boundaries of the voltage, frequency, etc. DSOs need to follow this standard to operate the distribution network. However, with the rapid increase of renewable energy, more and more power is injected into their girds, causing voltage problems. By the coordinated control with the grid monitoring, the DSOs could use the DERs for voltage control and power losses management.

#### 2.1.3. Maximizing DER connection and integration

Increasing the hosting capacity of the grid is necessary due to the increase in load consumption (EV, heat pump) and generation side (PV). In the distribution grid, rooftop solar is absolutely central to maximizing DER connection in the distribution system. However, it could cause a voltage rise in the radial distribution system. Thus, the term "curtailment" is used to solve this practical problem of voltage rise in the grid when the PV output capacity (supply) is higher than the load (demand). In order to maintain the power balance in the system, curtailment is a potential service.

#### 2.1.4. Investing efficiently in distribution grids

These challenges mentioned above can be solved by reinforcing the distribution grid. However, it is a costly solution, and DSOs want to postpone it until other methods cannot ensure the safety operation in their grids [4]. Demand response or peak shaving is a technique used to change the load profile, shifting it from peak hours to off-peak hours. By this way, it helps DSOs avoid power congestion, voltage deviation or reduce network losses. Therefore, it could postpone the investment in grid expansion or reinforcement. In the end, DSOs can effectively invest in their system.

#### 2.2. Needs and requirements

As shown in Figure 2.1 below, the scale of energy transition ahead is immense. Renewable generation is expected to meet 80% of Europe's future energy needs [5]. DSOs realize that the current model of *'connect and reinforce'* is not efficient for the future and that they will need to overcome the passive relationship between DSO and network customers.





As per the European Commission study, it is estimated that around €11 billion per year is needed to reinforce distribution grids [7]. Specifically, DSOs are looking at smart tools to:

- Monitor DERs across all voltage levels
- Create visible overpower flows, loads and connections at the local distribution level
- Enable the integration of flexible solutions across the network
- Develop platforms for procuring flexibility services to balance the local grid

The extent to which the above functions are required by DSOs varies on a regional or market basis. For example, DSOs are likely to be carrying out increased activities around service facilitation and system coordination and maybe less around restoration services. The underlying competencies required to deliver these six functions are evolving. DSOs need greater visibility, advanced monitoring and more control over the electricity flowing across their grids. Below in Table 2.2, the core functions currently performed by DSOs are presented, and subsection 2.2.1 will explain some of these use cases in detail.

<b>DSO Core Functions</b>	Use Cases
Network operations	Asset management system
Investment planning (network development)	Visualization of investment work (modernization/reinforcement) planned on network
Maintenance of electricity infrastructure (protection arrangements and restoration)	Visualize live tenders for regions where DSO is seeking flexibility
Service facilitation (provision of network access services and other services for users)	Visualization of the hosting capacity of renewable energy resources (RES) on the distribution grid Geolocation current power outages or planned interruptions Geolocation an EV charging points
System coordination	Common access register for smart metering data and settlement system

Table 2.2: DSO core functions.

#### 2.2.1. Use cases visualization of DSO functions

In this section, we introduce several innovative use cases enabling proficiency within these DSO functions.

- 1. Visualization of the hosting capacity of renewable energy resources (RES) on distribution grid:
  - DSOs need to strengthen the business case when they request approval from the national regulation authority (NRA) on tariff rate justification. By showcasing a more transparent distribution grid network capacity to NRA as well as all the grid influencers— solar and wind developers, energy storage players, electric vehicle charging stations, etc. allow them to determine where it would be easier and more cost-effective to connect to the electricity distribution network and how it may affect their development plans and investment options.
  - As seen in Figure 2.2 below, the colours range from the dark blue areas, which have a hosting capacity value of DERs over 3.5MW, to the brown areas, which have a hosting capacity value of less than 0.5MW. The blue areas generally mean that a project should be good to go, and brown means that a project may not be feasible without major upgrades. With access to this data, a



project developer can prioritize a project where interconnection is most likely quick, easy, and inexpensive.



Figure 2.2: Example of visualization of hosting capacity.

- This kind of mapping also helps DSOs in understanding how the connection of a significant amount of solar PV capacity or EV stations in certain regions of the distribution network may cause violation of the voltage band or local congestions of network elements.
- In addition to the map shown above, spreadsheet analysis of data could be derived with a row for each different substation and feeder, which provides the maximum and minimum hosting capacity value at each location as well as the limiting factor for each.
- 2. Visualization of investment work (modernization/reinforcement) planned on network
  - By analysing various parts of the distribution system, DSOs can identify areas with ageing infrastructure, areas with overload in system components, areas with various system loading conditions, and areas with frequent power outages. Below in Figure 2.3, an example of an interactive investment map developed by the SP Energy Network in the U.K is shown.





#### Figure 2.3: Interactive investment map in the UK [8].

- 3. Visualize live tenders for regions where DSO is seeking flexibility
  - The rapid growth of new hotspots for large scale solar and wind farms, EV charging, data centres, etc., is causing congestion-related issues such as feeder overload, constraints (voltage and current) on the infrastructure. For example, in Turkey (within the OEDAS DSO region), many PV installations are in long feeders and far from customers. At the same time, production is more than consumption in some MV feeders, so the voltage is increasing beyond acceptable limits representing congestion on the network.
  - Flexibility could be used in order to manage congestion, balance individual portfolios, control, and
    restore the voltage of the grid. In this project, flexibility is defined as a temporary increase or
    decrease in energy exchange with the network based on DSO's needs.
  - In Figure 2.4, an innovative mapping tool is developed by Western Power (DSO in the U.K) to display the current and potential future flexibility needs across the distribution network. For each region where a potential demand constraint has been identified by the DSO, a request for generation turn-up or demand turn down can be published. Here, flexibility (offered by distributed or industrial consumers) could be used in order to manage congestion, control, and restore the voltage of the grid.





- 4. Geolocation current power outages or planned interruptions
  - DSOs have been mapping power outages or planned interruptions to provide proactive customer engagement. Just by entering your postal code, all planned outages and interruptions that could impact your building/apartment will appear on the map. Below is an example of a smart tool developed by ORES (DSO in Belgium).





Figure 2.5: Smart tools developed by ORES (DSO in Belgium) [10].

- 5. Common access register for smart metering data and settlement system
  - Due to energy transition, ancillary service from TSO grid users is reducing, and TSO is looking to acquire more flexibility from DSO customers. DSO is looking forward to contributing as a neutral market facilitator of flexibility market products by measuring data, verifying contractual compliances, and processing (aggregation, baseline calculation) of data for settlement [11]. This is a challenging task since DSO also needs to maintain operational security and quality of supply for their network.

#### 2.3. The remaining challenge for grid monitoring capability

#### 2.3.1. System flexibility services procured by DSOs

As aforementioned, flexibility services seem to gain increased importance for distribution network operations. However, in the distribution level (medium or low voltage), the flexibility services provided by grid users or small DERs owners are still less predictable. The limited sensing in the distribution grid, the unpredictable and changing nature of renewable energy, the unknown user's behaviour, etc., are challenging the implementation of flexibility services.

This fact brings in the importance of grid monitoring in distribution grids. Hence, it is essential to implement SE and prediction into the distribution network, which can give the DSO valuable grid information in the nearly real-time or long-time prediction. So, DSOs will be able to define renewable energy production or electricity consumption together with grid state, and therefore, provide the system flexibility services (voltage control, congestion management).

#### 2.3.2. Grid state estimation and prediction

One of the main contributions of this report is developing the SE for the distribution system. The traditional SE has been applied in the transmission system, playing an important role. For the distribution system, the SE and state prediction become more and more essential for the integration of renewable energy. State prediction is more about the forecasting of load consumption or power generation. Depending on the historical data or the physical data of the PV farm or wind farm, the power generation



capacity can be estimated for different time horizons. At the same time, the load consumption of households is estimated depending on the customer's behaviour and historical data. This model can help the DSO, for example, with a day-ahead market or system planning. SE is mainly used for voltage magnitude or voltage angle estimation. SE model uses the grid or customer measurements as input, and the estimated state can be in real-time or nearly real-time. With the estimated state, the DSOs can determine the risk in the system or the current situation, hence having good decision making. Both SE and state prediction are crucial tools for grid monitoring and situation awareness.

## 🕺 FlexiGrid

## 3. The current state-of-the-art in grid monitoring functionalities

In this section, we will discuss in detail the current state-of-the-art in grid monitoring functionalities, as shown in Figure 3.1. The process from data processing, grid monitoring, and risk assessment will be addressed in the following subsections.



Figure 3.1: The overview of gird monitoring functionalities.

## 3.1. Development of advanced measurement infrastructure (AMI) for the distribution network

AMI meters measure and record data frequently (real-time, minute, hour, day, etc.). These data are used for various purposes (e.g., billing, forecasting). The AMI meters have two ways of communication capability (recording or transmitting data). To achieve the intelligent grid, the distribution system should be operated as an active grid. That means the grid must be monitored; the controller must control the systems smoothly. AMI plays an important role in the intelligent grid. Figure 3.2 shows some kinds of measurements in the distribution system and their application. As the first step, the data from grid measurements or customer measurements must be collected. Then, grid monitoring and risk assessment can be employed based on the collected data. This section will discuss the available data, data sharing, forecasting techniques, SE, and risk assessment in the distribution system.



Figure 3.2: Application of distribution measurement technologies.

#### 3.1.1. Customer measurements

Customer measurements are the measurements obtained from smart meters installed in customer households. These measurements have different time resolutions, and they can be either un-

## 🕺 FlexiGrid

synchronized or synchronized. If the smart meter is synchronized, it will take measurements at the same moment. For example, if the time resolution is 15 minutes, measurements will be taken at 0, 15, 30, 45, and 60 minutes. In contrast, the un-synchronized measurements will be taken randomly within the time interval.

At the same time, with the rapid increase of EVs, the EV charging profiles could also be used as customer measurement data. Several studies have already analysed the impact of the uncoordinated charging of EVs in voltage profiles. So, residential smart meter data or EV charging profiles could be used as input for grid monitoring.

#### 3.1.2. Grid measurements

The essential advanced measurement must come from the grid side. It could be power sensors, phasor measurement units (PMUs), micro phasor measurement units ( $\mu$ -PMU), or substation meters, as shown in Table 3.1 below. These types of measurements are used to observe the behaviour of the grid, either in the steady-state or dynamic state. The accuracy of these devices highly depends on sampling and reporting rates.

Туре	Reporting period:	System Observability	Measured Quantities	Sensor Accuracy	
Power Sensors	1 sample each (2–4) s	Steady State	Voltage (RMS) Active Power, Reactive Power	±0.5%	
Smart Meter	1 sample each 1–60 min	Load Profiles	Active Power, PF Reactive Power Frequency, Current, RMS Voltage and Power Quality data	Active Power: $\pm 1\%$ Reactive power: $\pm 2\%$	
μ-PMU	Up to 120 samples each second	Dynamic and Transient State	3 Ph-Voltage phasors 3 Ph-Current phasors Active Power Reactive Power Frequency, PF	Amplitude: ±0.05% Angle: ±0.01%	
PMU	3 Ph-N 10–60 Steady and 3 Ph-O samples Dynamic State Rea each second Fr		3 Ph-Voltage phasors 3 Ph-Current phasors Active Power Reactive Power Frequency, PF	Amplitude: ±1% Angle: ±1%	
Substation Meters	Substation 1 sample Dynar Meters each min		Active and reactive power flow, complex current and complex voltage	±0.5%	

Table 3.1: Comparison of advanced measurement devices in distribution networks [12].

#### 3.2. Data sharing

#### 3.2.1. Digital transformation at the Grid-edge

Regarding the grid monitoring functionalities such as SE and state prediction, measurement data play an important role. As aforementioned, limited sensing in the distribution system causes the unobservable distribution grid. However, refer to the "grid-edge", the new transition in the distribution system, which brings in the benefit from the internet-of-thing (IoT) cloud system into the traditional distribution system. The EVs, solar PVs, storage with their IoT platforms could provide an amount of system information, which could be used to enhance the grid monitoring capability.



Figure 3.3. Example of ABB cloud-based digital platform [13].

Figure 3.3 shows an example of ABB could-based platform, where the measurement data from DER such as storage, PV, wind, a micro-grid is collected as cloud-based. Then, the DSOs will be able to operate, analyse, or maintain their grid. However, the challenge is how to handle the big data in this distribution system. Big data refers to the volume, velocity, and variety of the collected data, i.e., smart meter or other IoT devices.

- Volume is the amount of collected data. It can be too large to store and takes time to analyse using traditional technology. One of the solutions is to use local storage systems and then connect them with the ICT services.
- Velocity refers to the speed of the generated data. It could be 15, 30 minutes, an hour, or realtime, depending on the measurement devices. It is also a big challenge to collect and analyse the data in real-time, which comes from PMU or μ-PMU.
- Variety refers to the types of data, which could be voltage, current, power, charging profiles. In addition, it could have various kinds of data structures and time resolution.

Thus, there is a need for new technology to collect, handle, analyse, and share the data throughout the distribution grid.

- Data collection

In general, there are two kinds of data in power systems, including operational data and non-operational data. Operational data is the data related to network operation parameters (i.e., voltage magnitude, voltage angle, power flow, etc.). These data can be collected using advanced metering infrastructure (AMI), phase measurement unit (PMU), or supervisory control and data acquisition (SCADA) system. On the other hand, non-operation data is the data that helps network operators in network operation, management, and control. Non-operation data includes weather data, electricity market data, customer behaviour data, etc.

- Data handling, data analysis

With different data sources mentioned above, data handling and data analysis are the important processes to get useful information that can be used for system operation. Data handling is the process of gathering, recording, and presenting the data from the historical or real-time measurement data. First, some different issues such as bad data, missing data or errors in the measurement process need to be solved by either mode-based or data-driven based methods. After that, the data need to be analysed to predict or calculate the needed information. For example, the historical weather data is used to forecast further weather information (i.e., irradiance or wind speed), which is used to better estimate the power generation from renewable energy.

#### 3.2.2. Data integrity

#### - Privacy

In the EU, the general data protection regulation (GDPR) was applied with specific rules on data protection [14]. GDPR also concerns the electricity sector. Personal data relates to a person (i.e., household data from the smart meter in the distribution grid). Smart meters are electronic devices that record the household consumption data and communicate with the utility operator for billing and monitoring purposes. While processing the data (i.e., collecting, storing, analysing, sharing, or erasing), the GDPR must be followed. The detailed physical infrastructure of a smart meter (e.g., in the Netherlands) is shown in Figure 3.4 below. It has four communication ports. Port P0 is used for installation and maintenance; port P1 is used for the communication with other devices installed in the customer's house; port P2 is used for connection with other local metering devices (i.e., smart gas/water meter); port P3 is used for the communication with the power consumption.



Figure 3.4: Standardized smart meter and surrounding infrastructure [15].



#### - Security

As in the traditional power system grid, the system is mostly a stand-alone system. However, with the increasing availability of ICT technology in the distribution grid, the grid gets more connected nowadays. However, a few smart meter data have leaked in the past years, which raises the question of system security. The security concept could be either from the DSO point of view or the customer perspective. From the DSO point of view, cybersecurity is not only deliberate attacks but also ICT errors or equipment failures. With the increase of connection points in the system, this problem becomes more and more challenging. In parallel, with sharing the power consumption data, a lot of private information about personal life may be disclosed.

#### - Transparency

For the distribution system operation, the accuracy of system modelling is highly important. However, it highly depends on the input of the available data. The stochastic model of renewable energy is built from historical data. Other necessary data for energy systems modelling is load estimation, electric price data, or generation capability. There is still the issue of grid data unavailability and lacking transparency of data. Thus, some power system operators in Europe partially released datasets of their networks [16], such as ENTSO-E [17], TenneT Germany [18], British National Grid [19].

#### 3.2.3. Data exchange platforms

To overcome the above-mentioned issues, a data exchange platform needs to be developed, enabling system operators to use the available data effectively. Figure 3.5 depicts a data exchange platform, where different data inputs are collected and exchanged via a platform and then used by either TSOs, DSOs, end-users or third parties. The data exchange platform can be centralized or distributed, operated by the system operator or third party, who ensures data integrity and provides non-discriminatory data access. Several European countries are planning to use such data exchange platforms [20], which are summarized in Table 3.2.



Figure 3.5: Concept of a data exchange platform.

Table 3.2: Status o	of data	exchange	platform	implementation.
---------------------	---------	----------	----------	-----------------

Country	Implementation status	Year
Sweden	Planned	2022
Finland	Finland Planned	
Norway	Operational	2019
Belgium	Operational	2018
Denmark	Operational	2013

#### 3.3. Forecasting techniques

Energy forecasting is a well-known technique used to predict the future of energy production and consumption. The rate of growth of energy is estimated at around 1.2% annually. Without the change of normal weather conditions, the peak load for winter periods (e.g. Pacific Northwest) is predicted to grow to 43,000 MW by 2030 [21]. So, energy forecast plays an essential role in distribution networks. In this section, the advantages and disadvantages of different forecast tools will be discussed.

With the integration of renewable energy, the distribution network is becoming more and more complex and unpredictable. So, various forecasting techniques are developed around the world to overcome this problem. Different models and approaches are selected depending on the objective of system reliability, efficiency, optimization, etc.



Figure 3.6: The most used forecasting techniques.

Forecasting errors could cause unbalanced supply-demand, which affects the safe operation, quality of the service or even lead to local or system power outages. Overestimation of power consumption may lead to unused capacity (wasting the resources). Especially, without or lack of distribution system data, the forecasting model could not give an accurate result. Thus, selecting the right models to predict future energy trends accurately is an essential step for DSOs.

#### 3.3.1. Load forecasting

Load forecasting (LF) is used to predict future energy consumption based on historical data, weather data, and the capability of RES. It helps the DSOs to balance the demand and supply of energy. LF is widely used for the prediction of future load on a power system for a specific period. These predictions may be for a fraction of an hour for the operation process and maybe for 20–50 years for planning purposes. LF can be classified into three main areas [22], [23]:

- Short term LF is used to predict the load hourly for up to 1 week for daily running and cost minimization.
- Medium-term LF usually predicts load weekly, monthly, and yearly for efficient operational planning.
- Long term LF is used to estimate load up to 50 years ahead to facilitate expansion planning.

Demand forecasting is an essential parameter for the operation and planning of a power system and has a great saving potential for the utility provider. However, an error in the forecasting model could cause an increase in operational cost, so an accurate mathematical model is required, which forms the



relationship between load and influential variables such as time, weather, and economic factor, etc. Forecasting models require estimation techniques to determine the model parameters. Numerous forecasting methods are proposed in the literature. The most used forecasting techniques are [24]–[30]:

#### - Regression-based models:

Problems exist in identifying the best model, which is due to the nonlinear correlation between electric loads and influencing factors. They are very popular due to their simplicity and generally good performance. Regression is used to estimate the relationship between different factors or predictors and the variable we want to predict. Linear regression assumes that these relationships are linear and try to find the optimal parameters (or weights) to minimize the prediction error. These models are used to correlate electric load and exogenous variables, i.e., maximum, and minimum temperature. Multiple regression models also exist to state the load as a function of exogenous factors.

#### - Time-series approaches

Estimate a future value given past values of a time series in the short term. It does not need additional time-series of the exogenous factors. A time-series operation performed at a minimal cost. A time-series method requires less historical data for operations. With the help of time-series statistical methods, we can evaluate the uncertainty of short-term load forecasting. However, the limitation of such methods is that they are time-consuming, they require a lot of human intervention, and they may become numerically unstable. The time-series method does not deeply study underlying patterns. With the time-series method, it is difficult to find and interpret the sources of errors. If past observations are very good indicators of future observations, the dependencies may render linear regression techniques an inappropriate forecasting tool.

#### - Neural Networks

A neural network is a series of algorithms that endeavours to recognize underlying relationships in a set of data through a process, creating an artificial neural network that, via an algorithm, allows the computer to learn by incorporating new data. Neural networks can handle missing and noisy data, a large number of parameters or variables, and can work with non-linearity models. The neural network also has the ability to provide solutions for forecasting problems with a very good predictive result while they exhibit continuous learning. However, the implementation is difficult, the need for more resources for computational work (for the training phase).

#### - Markov Chain

The stochastic process model with discreteness presents a quantitative analysis of the status of a system from one state to another. This method is also used to analyse the reliability of the power system, energy consumption. Furthermore, the combination of the electric load has provided strong theoretical support for the price and demand forecast, etc. This method is simple, has computational speed and stability. It comprises the forecast of the conditional and unconditional probability distribution.

#### - System Dynamics

System dynamics is an interdisciplinary approach that combines the feedback and control of information, the decision-making theory, and computer technology. It is especially suitable for simulating the behavioural characteristics of nonlinear, high order, and complex time-varying systems. This method can



help in gaining insight and understanding in a messy situation by sketching increasingly sophisticated causal loop diagrams. However, defining each component or subsystem can be a very time-consuming job. Some issues that may arise are data availability, systems understanding, and systems uncertainties. A system dynamics diagram can become very complicated when actual situations with lots of variables are modelled. A system dynamics model can only run one version of a situation at a time, although it may capture a great deal of variety in the changing values of its variables.

- Autoregressive integrated moving average (ARIMA)

A time-series technique in which an own series history is used as an explanatory variable. Regression uses external factors as an explanatory variable for the dependent value. The method can capture the impact of weather on load. This method also provides a more straightforward model estimation and a more accessible interpretation of the model parameters. However, this is a univariate model. So, it cannot exploit the leading indicators or explanatory variables.

- Exponential Smoothing Models

The simplest exponential smoothing model puts exponentially decreasing weights on past observations. When the data contains a trend, a double exponential smoothing model is more suitable. This is done by having two exponential smoothing equations: the first on the overall data and the second on the trend. This method is easy to learn and apply. It gives more significance to recent observations. However, it produces forecasts that lag behind the actual trend. Sometimes this method neglects the ups and downs associated with a random variable. This method is not suitable for long-term forecasts because forecasts are not accurate when data with cylindrical or seasonal variations.

#### 3.3.2. Renewable energy forecasting

RES (i.e., wind, solar) play an essential role in the power system [30]. At the same time, the uncertainties from these RES are a challenge for the power system, especially for the traditional passive distribution system [31]. The forecast of these RES is an essential topic as it has complete application in time-varying competitive energy markets, where the forecast accuracy plays a significant role concerning the economy and reliability of a renewable power plant [29], [32]. The prediction time horizon can be divided into four types: ultra-short-term, short-term, medium-term, and long-term prediction horizon [27]. The problem has been solved from various dimensions: physics (weather predictions), mathematics (probabilistic and statistical), machine learning, or the combination of these methods [31], [33], [34].

#### - Physical methods

In this subsection, we will discuss the physical forecasting models, which are based on numerical weather predictions (NWPs). These models use the physical data of wind (temperature, pressure, terrain, the layout of a wind farm, etc.) as the input information and forecast the future parameter using meteorological models [26], [35]. Beneficially, this method does not require the training phase via historical data. The result is suitable for the short-term prediction horizon. The challenge is the availability of the physical data and that it requires specialized equipment, making this method not applicable in many cases [24]. However, these methods are still developed and applied in the real system for wind and solar prediction [25], [36].

#### - Statistical techniques



Unlike physical methods, statistical methods are purely mathematical. The idea behind these methods is based on historical data; the model will recognize the data's relationship or pattern [37]. The time-series models such as curve fitting, autoregressive, moving average are mostly used. The periodic curve fitting technique for an appreciable forecast accuracy was presented in [38]. Another approach is an adaptive autoregressive model that pre-processes the data and updates the output using the cursive least squares curve fitting method. The most popular method for short term forecasting is ARMA (combining the autoregressive and moving average). In [28], the detailed analysis of four ARMA based models was given; these were used to predict wind speed and direction. A combination of wavelet theory and ARMA model is used to pre-process the wind speed in time-series, then for forecasting. The integration of the wavelet transform into the ARMA model is also used to improve the prediction accuracy of the model. Similarly, in [39], linear models making use of seasoning and diurnal historical trends are also implemented for wind speed and direction forecasting.

#### - Probabilistic methods

In these methods, solar irradiation and wind speed are expressed as a probability density function (PDF). The Weibull distribution was found as the best fit for the wind speed profiles [40], [41]. Several methods were proposed to improve the forecast accuracy by estimating the Weibull parameters. The most used method is maximum likelihood, modified maximum likelihood, graphical, and energy pattern factor [42]. Besides the wind profile, there are some different probabilistic methods that are used to predict the uncertainty, such as Quantile regression and kernel density estimation.

#### 3.4. State estimation to enable flexibility procurement

The first research works on the distribution SE were carried out in [43]–[48]. The distribution system state estimation (DSSE) based on node voltage rectangular and polar are developed in [48], [49]. At the same time, the DSSE based on current rectangular and polar are presented in [50]. In [51], the performance of the branch current and node voltage state estimator is analysed. The accuracy of the two methods is reported as the same.

Most of the methods try to minimize the quadratic error. But, other methods like quadratic-constant, quadratic-linear, least measurement rejected, least median of square are applied to minimize the state error [52], [53]. For the non-normal distribution measurement errors, the probabilistic SE methods are used [45]. In this case, the PDF may be expressed based on equivalent Gaussian distributions [28], Beta distribution [45], [54], Gaussian mixture models [55], or via their own PDF [56]. Artificial Neural Network-based SE techniques are proposed in [57]–[59]. Fuzzy logic state estimation techniques are presented in [60], [61]. Furthermore, the weighted least square (WLS) method is well selected for the DSSE application. SE applied to the distribution system may conduct to the system with hundreds or thousands of state variables. In these cases, it might be useful to split the SE problems into several areas as is proposed in [62]–[64]. The application of model-based and data-driven SE will be discussed in detail in section 4.

#### 3.5. State prediction for risk assessment

Risk assessment on distribution networks has gained much attention in recent years due to the energy transition that results in the high penetration of distributed resources and renewables in distribution grids. The uncertainties associated with renewable generation as well as with loads that are dependent on end-user's behaviour, such as EVs and heat pumps (HPs), have deteriorated the prognosis of the distribution level operation. Figure 3.7 shows some of the risk assessment methods and security



indicators. New techniques are proposed to comprehensively determine the level of the potential risk that the operation of a given distribution grid faces considering multiple risk factors [65]. In [65], probabilistic models are established to determine the uncertainties, including temporal distributions of EVs and uncertainties of renewable energy, while a time-sequential security risk assessment method with several security indicators including overvoltage and undervoltage risk, line-congestion risk, and load-loss risk is established using probabilistic load flow and dynamical sensitivity weight analysis method.



Figure 3.7: Some of risk assessment methods and security indicators.

Moreover, risk assessment methods based on probabilistic forecasting techniques can be used to forecast the locational marginal price (LMP) and the possible congestion of a given network. For example, in [66], a probabilistic forecasting technique is developed based on a formulation that partitions the uncertainty parameters into critical regions from which the conditional probability distribution of the real-time LMP and equipment congestion is obtained. The proposed method incorporates load and generation forecast, time-varying operation constraints, and contingency models [66]. To this extent, risk assessment techniques (i.e., congestion forecasting methods) can be utilized to forecast the changes of the LMPs in a network and, thus, determine the future energy price and define a suitable market strategy [67].

The traditional risk assessment determines whether the system is secure or not in the present state and lack identifying the risk level. Moreover, when assessing and managing the risk associated with the performance of the distribution network of renewable energy projects by means of probabilistic methods could lead to significant risk exposure. Such probabilistic methods include those employed in the calculation of classical availability/reliability related performance indicators (e.g., SAIDI and SAIFI). This situation may be crucial when predicting the availability of the distribution system associated with renewable generations, such as wind farms [68]. The results presented in [68] show that the risk assessment for distribution networks with significant renewable generation could be underestimated when probabilistic methods that are more suitable to larger-scale power systems are applied.



Moreover, in [69], a multi-stage overloading identification method for risk assessment in a smart distribution network with historical, real-time, and forecasting load data is proposed. The risk level is classified according to the overload risk identification rules based on the overload severity. The proposed method identifies the location of the risk and the risk level of the alert region, which can be used to evaluate the risk assessment of active protection in the self-healing process in a smart distribution network. Furthermore, in [70], an algorithm for evaluating the operational risk for distribution systems with PV substation is used to effectively calculate the distribution system's risk indices and help dispatchers determine the optimum control strategy that introduces the lowest risk to the distribution system. First, the operation risk assessment relationship between transmission and distribution level is analysed to clarify the aim of the assessment and the corresponding assessment indices. Then, the operation mode and the protection technique of the distribution network are determined to obtain the presumed fault set and derive the probability of occurrence for elements in the fault set.

Risk assessment methods can also be implemented to determine the suitable location and size of the distributed generation connected to a given network, either in the distribution or at the transmission level, to prevent the power lines' congestion [71]. Furthermore, risk assessment methods can be implemented for maintenance purposes and the inspection of the health of the equipment of a given distribution network. Due to the large number of items included in a typical distribution network, risk assessment methods can be implemented to improve the efficiency of the sample inspection while reducing the cost of the sample inspection [72]. In [72], a risk assessment method based on state evaluation of equipment gets the risk value of equipment by assets, assets loss degree and mean failure probability of equipment in a given distribution network (i.e., distribution transformers). The risk grades standard determines the sample inspection proportion and the test items, and a sample inspection strategy of distribution network equipment is introduced for multi-objective optimization based on risk grades assessment. This strategy brings the sample inspection work of equipment into the assets management system and makes the sample inspection work more reasonable and economical.

Furthermore, in [73], a method for state maintenance decision-making is developed, based on the evaluation of the real-time health status and the results of the risk assessment of the equipment of a distribution network. The real-time health index is evaluated based on the assessment of the equipment status, while the real-time failure rate is calculated following an exponential model. In addition, the average real-time failure rate of all equipment is calculated by the feeder partition method. The importance of the equipment is determined by the loss cost of failure assets, the equipment cost, and the environmental damage cost. Finally, the relative risk cost of each device is calculated based on the risk loss cost of each device. According to the indicator, the operation and maintenance mode and operation and maintenance sequence of different devices are determined, and a differentiated operation and maintenance strategy is formulated [73].

## 4. Physics-based and data-driven state estimation algorithms

This section defines the model formulations for the SE problem both in the concept of physics-based and data-driven. The traditional SE methods rely on the number of measurements and the quality of the measurement. The well-known method for model-based is the WLS method. In parallel, the data-driven methods could be a good solution for the distribution system, where a lack of real-time measurements is a big challenge.

#### 4.1. Physics-based state estimation

SE as a data processing algorithm is an integral part of a power system's control and security analysis. SE filters redundant measurement data and other available information, thus providing high accuracy for system states. With a significant increase of distributed renewable energy in distribution networks, DSSE becomes essential. However, a lack of real-time measurements can cause an unobservable system that highly affects the accuracy of the DSSE. In this report, we investigate the impact of a new measurement device, named LV-sensor, on the accuracy of the DSSE. The change point detection technique (CPD) is used to calculate the measurement variance from the collected data. The WLS method is implemented for estimating the voltage magnitude and angle of a real distribution grid of a university campus. The results of the DSSE with the input variance using these LV-sensor can significantly increase the accuracy of the DSSE.

A lack of real-time measurements causes limited grid monitoring in the distribution networks, leading to limited application of SE in distribution grids [74]. Moreover, a massive integration of distributed energy resources into the distribution grid makes the DSSE more important than ever. To enable the DSSE, the grid must be observable.

Observability is the ability of the state estimator for solving the SE problem, providing accurate state variables. Moreover, observability highly depends on the number of measurements in the network. The network becomes observable when there are sufficient measurements to perform the system states [75], [76]. An unobservable system consists of observable areas and unobservable areas. In this case, historical data (or pseudo measurements) are used to solve the SE problem with unobservable areas. In [77], a statistical approach is used for the generation pseudo measurements, which are extracted from standard load profiles. It has been shown that generating pseudo measurements can improve the performance of SE. Another method is the Gaussian Mixture Models (GMM) [78], where the objective is to represent all the load probability functions through GMM as pseudo measurements. Recently, many works have considered the application of machine learning algorithms. The ANN-based approach is used in [79] for generating pseudo measurements, active and reactive power injection. A new estimation method based on a clustering algorithm is implemented to estimate pseudo load profiles [80]. In [81], a novel data-driven method is developed to determine the daily consumption of customers (pseudo load consumptions), which consists of three different machine learning models as the clustering algorithm, multi-time scale learning model and recursive Bayesian learning method.

In this section, we focus on analysing the applicability of devices for the DSSE. A low-voltage sensor (LVsensor) device is used to provide advanced real-time measurements in the LV grid, thus improving the accuracy and observability of the DSSE [82]. The LV-sensor is capable of high-frequency sampling (typically 4kHz) and synchronizes each measurement sample with microsecond accuracy. In order to carry out the measurement's variance, i.e., the quality of real-time measurement data, a novel approach for calculating



the covariance matrix based on online measurement without laboratory equipment is developed. The CPD method is implemented with the collected data from the Strijp-S substation in the Netherlands. Based on time-series data with the timestamp at the level of one-second resolution, the CPD detects any significant change of mean value, and the time-series data is divided into different stable sub-sections. Consequently, the variance is calculated for each time window. The well-known SE method [83], WLS, is used to perform the DSSE performance associated with the LV-sensors' variance. The real distribution grid of the Chalmers University campus in Sweden is used as a test case. The power flow results performed by MATPOWER [84] are compared with DSSE results.

#### 4.1.1. Methodology

FlexiGrid

#### - CPD Method

The LV-sensors were used to measure the states of a substation in the Netherlands, which were developed in the UNITED-GRID project [85]. Considering only noise from measurements (the system is assumed to be static), the measurement function is as follows:

$$z(t) = x(t) + \varepsilon(t)$$
(4.1)

where z is a LV-sensor measurement, x is the system state, and  $\varepsilon$  is the LV-sensor noise. The noise is assumed as Gaussian random variable with zero mean and standard deviation  $\sigma$ . In theory, a set of measurements at time t from many "exactly same" LV-sensors installed at the Strijp-S substation is needed to estimate the system state.

However, this is not the case in the real system. Thus, using the maximum likelihood estimator of N measurements is a straightforward statistical method [86]. In this case, the mean and variance of the random variable Z considering N measurements are as follows:

$$\mu = \frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^{N} z_i$$
 (4.2)

$$var(\mu) = \frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^{N} (z_i - \mu)^2$$
(4.3)

However, power systems always vary due to changes in operating conditions. Figure 4.1 shows time-series data of voltage magnitude collected by LV-sensor from the Strijp-S substation. The changing of voltage magnitude is caused by the load changing or the uncertainty from the unpredictable renewable energy resources. Thus, the equations (4.2) and (4.3) will no longer be applied directly for real-time stream data.





Considering a sub-section from the whole collected data, it consists of k samples as:

$$z_1 = x_1 + \varepsilon_1$$

$$z_2 = x_1 + \Delta x_2 + \varepsilon_2$$

$$z_3 = x_1 + \Delta x_3 + \varepsilon_3$$

$$\dots$$
(4.4)

 $z_k = x_1 + \Delta x_k + \varepsilon_k$ where  $z = [z_1, z_2, z_3 \dots z_k]$  is a measurement series,  $x_1$  is the system state at time t, the vector  $\Delta x = [\Delta x_2, \Delta x_3 \dots \Delta x_k]$  is the change of the system state compared to  $x_1$ . Vector  $\Delta x$  shows the changing system operation conditions. As aforementioned, it is unpredictable. One approach for solving this problem is the CPD method [14], a well-known method for analysing the time-series data. The idea behind the CPD method is to find abrupt changes in the signal, and different sub-sections are distinguished by change points. Thus, each sub-section consists of a set of k samples where the vector  $\Delta x$  is close to zero. This means in the time window of k samples, and the system is static. Hence, equations (4.2) and (4.3) are applied to calculate each sub-section mean and measurement variance.



Figure 4.2: Time-series data and change points.



Figure 4.2 shows an example of the time-series data and change points. It consists of j change points, thus (j+1) sub-sections are determined. Vector  $K = [k_1, k_2, k_3...k_{j+1}]$  and,  $\mu = [\mu_1, \mu_2, \mu_3...\mu_{j+1}]$  are the number of samples and mean value of each sub-section, respectively. The CPD method considers the total sum of square of sub-sections as cost function, the cost function J is as:

$$J = \sum_{i_1=1}^{j+1} \sum_{i_2=1}^{k_{i_1}} (x_{i_2} - \mu_{i_1})^2$$
(4.5)

The objective is finding the j value for which the cost function returns as small as possible. However, this process is straightforward if the number of change points is known. Otherwise, adding change points always gives a smaller value of cost function J. In an extreme case, every sample data becomes a change point, resulting in zero sum of square. Generally, this is an overfitting problem. A factor  $\beta$ , named *threshold*, is added to equation (4.5) to solve the overfitting problem. Finally, the cost function is:

$$J' = \sum_{i_1=1}^{j+1} \sum_{i_2=1}^{k_{i_1}} (x_{i_2} - \mu_{i_1})^2 + \beta j$$
(4.6)

#### Weighted Least Square

FlexiGrid

The SE algorithm is a data processing given by a set of measurement which is used for estimating the system state. The measurement function is as follows:

$$z = h(x) + e \tag{4.7}$$

where, z is the measurement vector, h(x) is the vector of function measurements of the state vector x, and e is the measurement error vector. The measurement errors are assumed to be independent zero mean Gaussian variables, and vector R is the covariance matrix of e. To solve the equation (4.7), the widely used WLS is implemented, and the objective is to minimize the sum of the square of the residuals.

$$J(x) = [z - h(x)]^T R^{-1} [z - h(x)]$$
(4.8)

Solving the first-order optimality condition of equation (4.8) equal to zero will give the x value, which satisfies the minimum value of objective function J(x). It is given by:

$$g(x) = \frac{\partial f(x)}{\partial x} = -H^T(x)R^{-1}[z - h(x)] = 0$$
(4.9)

where:

$$H(x) = \frac{\partial h(x)}{\partial x}$$
(4.10)

However, the function g(x) is nonlinear. Thus, the Gauss-Newton method is used to linearize the function, giving the result at the  $k_{th}$  iterative is as follows in equation (4.11). The iterative continues until the given convergence criterion is satisfied.

$$x^{k} = x^{k-1} + G(x^{k})^{-1} H(x^{k})^{T} R^{-1}[z - h(x)]$$
(4.11)



where G(x) is the gain matrix.

$$G(x^{k}) = H(x^{k})^{T} R^{-1} H(x^{k})$$
(4.12)

The algorithm below summarizes the WLS algorithm used in this study.

Algorithm 1: Weighted Least Square Algorithm

- 1 Input: network parameters, measurement sets;
- <sup>2</sup> Initialization:  $V_m = 1, V_\theta = 0, Iter. = 1, Tol. = 0$
- <sup>3</sup> While *Iter*. < 10 and *Tol*. > 1e 4 do
- <sup>4</sup> calculate measurement function h(x);
- <sup>5</sup> calculate Jacobian matrix H(x);
- <sup>6</sup> calculate gain matrix  $G(x^k)$ ;
- <sup>7</sup> calculate  $\Delta_V = G(x^k)^{-1} H(x^k)^T R^{-1}[z-h(x)];$
- <sup>8</sup> update  $V = V + \Delta_V$ ;
- <sup>9</sup> update *Iter*. = *Iter*. +1, *Tol*. =  $max(abs(\Delta_V))$ ; end

Result:  $V_m$  ,  $V_{\rho}$ 

#### *4.1.2. Simulation results*

This section presents the test case and simulation results in detail. First, the Chalmers University campus network is described. This is a typical university campus testbed that is investigated by Fossil Free Energy Districts (FED) project [87] and is widely used as a demonstration in different projects such as m2M-GRID [88] UNITED-GRID [85], and FlexiGrid. Second, the methodologies explained in subsection 4.1.1 are applied. Finally, the measurement variance of the LV-sensor is carried out by the CPD method. Thus, the DSSE is performed.



Figure 4.3: The distribution network of Chalmers University campus.

The Chalmers University campus network in Sweden is used as the test case to perform the DSSE. The modified electrical distribution system was presented in [89]. The system is radial and has 40 nodes, including medium voltage (MV) and low voltage (LV), 22 branches and 17 MV-LV transformers (10.5/0.4 kV). The single-line diagram of 10.5 kV Chalmers distribution system is shown in Figure 4.3 [90]. The network data is shown in Appendix A: The physical data of Chalmers University campus network". Currently, the typical system demand varies between 3.5 and 5.5 MW for hourly consumption. The photovoltaic (PV) system is a combination of roof-tops and wall-mounted PV with 800 kW installed capacity by spring 2019. Moreover, the maximum generation of PVs system (roof-tops and wall-mounted) has been estimated to be between 9 MW and 10 MW, within the scope of the FED project.

#### - The variance of the LV-sensor

FlexiGrid

LV-sensors were installed at the Strijp-S substation in the Netherlands for testing and research purposes. Data collected over one week of data with the one-second resolution are used for this study. The data contain both magnitude and phase information. However, only collected data of voltage magnitude and active power are used in this deliverable. The objective is to calculate the variance. Figure 4.4 shows one hour of 50 Hz RMS voltage magnitude measurements reported by the LV-Sensor averaged per second. The reporting rate is one second, so there are 3600 measurements in total. The calculated variances based on the CPD method are conducted with the threshold value equal to one volt. As can be seen, by the results, there are 17 significant change points over one hour. The red lines are the mean value of each sub-section, where the system is nearly stable.

The calculated lengths for each sub-section are shown in Figure 4.5. There is several samples in each subsection. There are two sub-sections where the lengths are higher than 500 samples, which means that the voltage magnitude is stable for a longer period. Thus, the given variances belonging to those sub-sections are more accurate than the others. The variance of the data collected by the LV-sensors are shown in Figure 4.6 and are calculated by equation (4.3) for each sub-section. As aforementioned, the higher number of samples in Figure 4.5 will give more accurate variance in Figure 4.6.



Figure 4.4: The 50 Hz RMS voltage magnitude averaged per second.





Figure 4.5: Calculated length of each sub-section over 1 hour.

It is important to note that the selection of different threshold values will affect the length of each subsection. Therefore, it also affects the calculated variance.

Table 4.1: Variance of voltage magnitude with different threshold values	s.
--	----

Threshold	Length of longest sub-section	Variance (pu)
0.5	708 samples	8.74E-10
0.2	360 samples	5.72E-10
0.1	211 samples	2.45E-10
0.05	122 samples	1.84E-10

Threshold	Length of longest sub-section	Variance (pu)
1500	78 samples	4.57E-10
1000	86 samples	4.57E-10
500	87 samples	4.57E-10
200	55 samples	1.54E-10

Table 4.1 shows the length of the longest sub-section and the corresponding variance with four different threshold values. As can be seen, the number of samples is reduced when decreasing the threshold values, thus giving smaller variances. However, the calculated variance is less reliable if the number of samples is small. There is a trade-off between the threshold value and the reliability of variance. Similarly, the variance of active power measurements is shown in Table 4.2. As a reference, the variances used for PMU are normally selected as 1E-8 pu and 4E-4 pu for voltage magnitude and active power, respectively [91]. Thus, the results show the accuracy of the LV-sensor compared with the existing PMU measurement device.





Figure 4.6: Variance of LV-sensor collected data over 1 hour.

#### - Distributed State Estimation

The calculated variances are implemented with the real distributed system, the Chalmers campus network. First, the network power flow based on MATPOWER is processed to obtain the true values of voltage magnitude, power injection, and power flow of the network. Then a Gaussian noise is added to the true values. Thus, there are considered as measurement values. The selected variance values for voltage magnitude and power (as the same for injection and flow) are 1.48E-10 pu and 1.54E-4 pu, respectively. These values are used for building the covariance matrix. The network is assumed to be a balanced system. Thus, the network can be solved as a single-phase estimator using the WLS method mentioned above. There are 95 measurements consisting of one voltage magnitude at the slack bus, 23 power injection measurement points, and 24 power flow measurement points (the power measurement is a pair of active and reactive measurements).



Figure 4.7: Estimated values and true values of voltage magnitude.







Figure 4.8: Estimated values and true values of voltage angle.

The simulation results of voltage magnitude and angle are shown in Figure 4.7 and Figure 4.8, respectively. The estimated values in red are compared to the true values (blue), which are based on the power flow equation. The results show the accuracy of estimation using the LV-sensors.

In this section, we analysed the performance of DSSE using a new LV-sensor. The variance of real-time measurement was calculated by using the CDP method. These are 1.48E-10 pu and 1.54E-4 pu for voltage and power measurement, respectively. The WLS was applied to estimate the voltage magnitude and angle of the Chalmers University campus. It is found that the estimated values are similar to the true values. The simulation results have shown the accuracy of DSSE by using the new sensor device. Moreover, we expect that this LV-sensor can be further applied as a PMU in the distribution network.

#### 4.2. Data-driven state estimation

With the increase of abundant real-time and historical data, data-driven state estimation is the promising base technique in the DSSE. In data-driven techniques, the information is started at the input layer, then the information moves through several hidden layers and ends at the output layer. By training the model with the necessary amount of data, the model can learn the correlation between each layer (input, hidden, and output layer). This way, the DSSE model can be trained without the need for physical equations of the system.

#### 4.2.1. Improvement physics-aware neural network

In this section, the physics-aware neural network model will be implemented. The context of a physicsaware neural network for DSSE is developed in [92]. The neural network model was built based on the physical connection of the power system network. However, there are still many unnecessary connections between hidden layers. The idea is to reduce the connections by zeroing out the weights of measurements that come from the outside of a partition.







Figure 4.9: An example of 6-bus network.

Figure 4.9 shows an example of a 6-bus system, with a PMU installed at bus 4. The authors in [92] show the (approximate) partition of DSSE based on the position of PMU in the network. The SE at a particular bus can be estimated by the measurements at the partition where this bus is located. For example, by installing a PMU at bus 4, the system can be divided into three partitions:

Partition 1: bus 1, bus 2, bus 3, bus 4.

Partition 2: bus 4, bus 5.

Partition 3: bus 4, bus 6.

By counting the diameter of each partition, partition 1 has a diameter of 3. Similarly, partitions 2, and 3 have a set of the same diameter of 1. The partition value is the needed number of hidden layers for each partition. Thus, the grid needs three hidden layers for the physics-aware neural network. As mentioned before, partitions 2 and 3 need only one hidden layer for the neural network model. Figure 4.10 shows the weight matrix, hence, the connection between different layers. As we can see, graph 1 is the connection between the input layer and the first hidden layer. It is exactly the structure of the network admittance matrix. For graph 2, we kept the connections of the bus located in partition 1. However, in partitions 2, and 3, we zero out the connections between different buses in this partition, just kept the connection itself. To do so, we can build the physics-aware neural network model.



Figure 4.10: The graph of each connection between layers.

The graph of each connection between layers is shown in Figure 4.10. Then, it is implemented in a neural network model shown in Figure 4.11. As one can see, the traditional structure of the neural network model is modified based on the real connection and the PMU position in the distribution system. This proposed neural network model can reduce the training of the DSSE model. It can also be scaled up easily for a larger distribution system.







Figure 4.11: The neural network model for a 6-bus network.

#### 4.2.2. Simulation results

In this subsection, the proposed neural network model is implemented in the modified IEEE 123 bus system. The IEEE 123 bus is a radial unbalanced distribution network. The network has single and two-phase loads; it also has different voltage levels. In this work, we consider the four switches as connection buses (i.e., the switches between 13-152, 18-135, 97-197, and 60-160, respectively). Furthermore, four voltage regulators have been excluded from the network. We evaluate the performance of the method with 2 PMUs installed at buses 1 and 60. As mentioned before, the network can be approximately partitioned into two partitions.

Following the design process of the proposed method, 14 hidden layers are needed for the first partition and ten hidden layers for the second partition. So, the whole system needs 14 hidden layers to train the DSSE model. In this work, the one-year time series of smart meter data is used for the simulation. First, the load flow calculation is set up for the network. Then, the well-known WLS method for DSSE based on node voltage [93] is implemented as the benchmark method. The model evaluation process is shown in Figure 4.12, where the basic parameter of the network is the input for the MATLAB model. Then the OpenDSS is used to solve the load flow of this unbalanced distribution system. The output of an API between MATLAB and OpenDSS is the pair of the input measurement (Z) and the voltage magnitude of the network ( $V_{tru}$ ). The set of measurements Z is then used as input measurement for the WLS to estimate the voltage magnitude ( $V_{wls}$ ). Then, the absolute error between  $V_{tru}$  and  $V_{wls}$  is calculated. The result is shown in Figure 4.13, where only the voltage magnitude of phase A is shown (there are many single-phase loads which are located at phase B or C). The results show the accuracy of the WLS method in the modified IEEE 123 network.



Figure 4.12: The model evaluation process.

## 🕺 FlexiGrid

By using the API between MATLAB and OpenDSS, we have the training pairs for the neural network model. The data set is created by the one-year data collected from the smart meter. Thus, the data are assumed to be a stochastic representation of the network. Then, the data are used to train the proposed neural network model. There are 35040 points of data; 90% of them are used for the training phase and 10% for the testing phase. The absolute error between the estimated voltage magnitude of the neural network model ( $V_{nn}$ ) and  $V_{tru}$  is shown in Figure 4.14. As can be seen, the estimated voltage magnitude of phase A is almost similar to the true values; the maximum absolute error is around 1.5E-4. The results validate the robustness of the data-driven technique in the DSSE.

In this section, the new data-driven SE is developed for the distribution system. The simulation results corroborate the accuracy of the proposed method. Also, the method is easy to be applied and scaled up because it does not require any complex mathematical equations of the distribution system.



Figure 4.13: Estimated voltage magnitude at phase A of the WLS method.



Figure 4.14: Estimated voltage magnitude at phase A of the NN method.

## 5. Risk assessment

The transition to active distribution grids and the need for better energy utilisation has led to the increased penetration of distributed energy resources (DERs) in distribution networks. Despite the advantages of this approach, significant issues regarding the stable and secure operation of distribution networks have emerged. Hence, adequate risk assessment techniques that will evaluate the possibility of undesired future operation of the grid have been developed, mostly for congestion and voltage deviation issues. This section presents an overview of distribution level risk assessment techniques and introduces the congestion forecasting tool that has been developed by Chalmers, as well as its future developments that will be implemented in FlexiGrid. The satisfying operation of the developed congestion forecasting tool will be demonstrated in WP5 on the Chalmers campus.

#### 5.1. Congestion forecast in distribution networks

Despite the large range of implementation of risk assessment techniques in distribution systems, most of the research efforts focus on identifying the possible congestion in a distribution network, usually through congestion forecasting techniques, in order to determine suitable congestion management methods [94]–[96]. For this reason, international research has focused on identifying and forecasting the uncertainties that are associated with renewables and loads (especially user-dependent loads, e.g., EVs and HPs), emphasizing the uncertainties related to solar PV generation [97].

The probabilistic approach has been very useful in modelling such uncertainties. Hence, for the modelling of the generation and load uncertainties in distribution networks, several probabilistic-based methods have been proposed [98]. In [99], a probabilistic load model that can be included in probabilistic power flow (PPF) has been developed, while in [100], a probabilistic algorithm for power reserve evaluation with high PV penetration has been introduced. Moreover, in [101], a chronological probabilistic model is designed, while a polynomial chaos expansion method for the inclusion of non-Gaussian random variables and polynomial nonlinearities is developed in [102]. In [103], a probabilistic framework for the evaluation of the maximum integration limits for distributed generations with consideration of voltage constraints has been proposed. A simplified version of the backwards-forward sweep (BFS) method, which employs a Gaussian mixture distribution, is proposed to solve PPF more efficiently to be used for planning LV networks in [104]. Moreover, in [105], a probabilistic method is proposed based on quasi-static timeseries analysis in combination with the golden section search algorithm to prevent reverse power flow in distribution systems due to PV integration. PV forecast is one of the most challenging uncertainties that a DSO faces. Hence, several approaches have focused on modelling the uncertainties associated with solar PV generation. In [106], a non-parametric kernel density estimation technique has been implemented in order to obtain the probability distribution of solar irradiance. Most of these research works have used a probabilistic framework for different applications, but still, a tool is missing which can help DSOs in understanding the current and future operating conditions of their systems while hosting a high percentage of PV and then help them in taking suitable action.

A computationally efficient tool for DSOs is proposed in [107] to assess the impact of uncertainties associated with distributed units. Another probabilistic method has also been proposed in [71] to detect and rank the congested lines for the grid operators. However, a well-developed visualization platform for network operating conditions is required for DSOs. In addition, regarding the requirements for operating PV inverters, an analysis of the impact of the different operating modes of the inverters could be highly interesting from the DSOs perspective.



In this section, the development and operation of a congestion forecasting tool based on PPF, considering uncertainties associated with PV and other conventional loads, is presented. The developed tool also considers the different operating modes of PV inverters, reflecting the requirements for connecting PVs to distribution systems. The most significant function of the proposed congestion forecasting tool is the visualization of the network congestion based on the cumulative probability of the proposed congestion indicators, including node voltage deviation, branch and transformer overload, both for the distribution system and its individual components. These indicators can help DSOs in analysing congestion. In addition, in section 5.4 the most important functions of the designed congestion forecasting tool that have been and will be developed further in the context of FlexiGrid will be presented.

#### 5.2. Congestion forecasting tool for distribution systems

This section presents the developed congestion forecasting tool along with the details of the probabilistic power flow model that has been used. The functional diagram for the congestion forecasting tool is shown in Figure 5.1. The uncertainties associated with PV and conventional load are considered in the proposed tool. The probabilistic approach is employed through Monte-Carlo simulations (MCS), each of which leads to a power flow solution. With the obtained power flow solutions, the congestion forecast is evaluated through indices such as nodes voltage deviation, branches and transformers overloading.



Figure 5.1: Functional diagram for the congestion forecasting tool.

#### 5.2.1. Probabilistic Power Flow Method

The proposed tool uses MCS for PPF where a large number of scenarios are simulated based on the PDF of different variables (i.e., the different uncertainties). This work employs the BFS method for the power flow simulations. The details of the BFS method are presented as follows:

#### Backwards-Forward Sweep Method

The BFS method is suitable for highly radial distribution networks whose solution is obtained by iterative solution from two sets of recursive equations. The detailed procedures of BFS method without and with the consideration of P-V nodes in the system are as follows [108]:

- Without P-V nodes: Here, all the nodes except the slack node are modelled as P-Q nodes. To start, the voltage at the slack node is kept constant and a flat voltage start is assumed at all other nodes and then for the *i*<sup>th</sup> iteration, the following iterative steps are performed:
  - a) Calculate the current injection at node k, as:

$$C_k^{(i)} = \left[\frac{S_k}{V_k^{(i-1)}}\right]^* - Y_k V_k^{(i-1)} \quad \forall \ k = 1, 2, \dots, n$$
(5.1)

where,  $V_k^{(i-1)}$  is the voltage at node k in  $(i-1)^{\text{th}}$  iteration, while  $S_k$  and  $Y_k$  are the apparent power injection and sum of shunt elements admittances at node k.

b) Calculate branch currents starting from the branch connected to the last node and then moving backward towards the branches connected to the slack node. Thus, the current in branch *j*, is calculated as:

$$I_{j}^{(i)} = C_{N}^{(i)} + \sum_{f=1}^{T} I_{f}^{(i)} \qquad \forall j = br, ..., 2, 1$$
(5.2)

where,  $C_N^{(i)}$  is the load current at node N and T is the total number of branches coming out from node N.

c) Update the node voltages starting from the slack node and moving forward towards the last node. The voltage at node N is calculated using the updated voltage at node M and the updated current in branch j is calculated during backward sweep, as follows:

$$V_N^{(i)} = V_M^{(i)} - Z_j I_j^{(i)} \qquad \forall j = 1, 2, ..., br$$
(5.3)

where,  $Z_j$  represents the impedance of a branch j.

These steps are performed iteratively until the convergence criteria is satisfied.

2. **With P-V nodes**: Here, all the generator nodes are modelled as *P-V* nodes while the load nodes are modelled as *P-Q* nodes. A compensation method is used for the elimination of voltage mismatches from their specified values at *P-V* nodes. The basic idea is to compensate the node with a calculated amount of reactive power, so that the voltage mismatch becomes zero.

Let us suppose that there are q P-V nodes in the network, then for  $\alpha^{th}$  iteration, the procedure for the correction of voltage magnitude is as follows:

a) Calculate the voltage magnitude mismatch for all *P*-*V* nodes:

$$\Delta V_k^{(\alpha)} = |V_k^{(sp)}| - |V_k^{(\alpha)}| \forall k = 1, 2, ..., q$$
(5.4)

where,  $V_k^{(sp)}$  is the specified voltage value at node k.



b) Calculate the reactive current injection as follows:

$$[I_Q]^{(\alpha)} = [Z]^{-1} [\Delta V]^{(\alpha)}$$
(5.5)

where, Z is the real and constant impedance matrix with size as the number of P-V nodes. The diagonal entries of Z are the sum of the absolute value of all branch impedances between the considered node and the slack node. For off-diagonal entries, they are the sum of the absolute value of all branch impedances which have the common path between the slack node and the considered nodes.

Thus, the injected reactive current at  $k^{\text{th}}$  node can be calculated as:

$$I_{kQ}^{(\alpha)} = j \left| I_{kQ}^{(\alpha)} \right| \tag{5.6}$$

c) Calculate the total reactive power requirement  $Q_{kR}$ , for all *P*-*V* nodes, as follows:

$$Q_{kR}^{(\alpha)} = Q_k^{(\alpha)} + Q_{kL}$$
(5.7)

$$Q_k^{(\alpha)} = \operatorname{Im} \left[ V_k I'_{k0} \right]^{(\alpha)} \quad \forall \ k = 1, 2, \dots, n$$
(5.8)

where,  $Q_{kL}$  is the reactive power load at node k and  $I'_{kQ}$  is the sum of the required reactive current injection and the load current injection is equal to the sum  $(I_{kQ}^{(\alpha)} + I_{kL})$ .

d) Check for all nodes whether the calculated  $Q_{kR} (= Q_{inj})$  corresponding to  $P_{inj}$ , satisfies the constraint given by (5.9).

$$P_{ini}^2 + Q_{ini}^2 \le S_{rated}^2 \tag{5.9}$$

If not, then a new value of  $P_{inj}$  and the corresponding value of  $Q_{inj}$  should be calculated. To do this more effectively, a curve-fitting method is used to express  $Q_{inj}$  as a function of  $P_{inj}$  (for a fixed system topology). Curve-fitting is a method for expressing a mathematical function which best fits to a series of data points. Here,  $P_{inj}$  and  $Q_{inj}$  are the data points. This method helps in avoiding the iterative process to find the new value of  $Q_{inj}$ .

These steps are performed iteratively until the voltage mismatches for all P-V nodes satisfy the convergence criteria.

#### 5.2.2. Congestion Forecast

MCS are simulated to obtain the power flow solution using the above procedure. For simplicity, Gaussian PDF is used for generating samples of generation and load forecast to be used in MCS, as follows:

$$PDF = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi\sigma^2}}e^{-\frac{(x-\mu)^2}{2\sigma^2}}$$
(5.10)

where,  $\mu$  and  $\sigma$  represent the mean and standard deviation, respectively.

Finally, with the results obtained from power flow solutions, the following indices are proposed to evaluate the congestion forecast:

## 🕺 FlexiGrid

- 1. **Nodes Voltage Deviation**: It is the deviation of the node voltage from the specified values. Critical nodes are the ones where the deviation is more than a pre-specified value in at least an identified number of MCS simulations. For instance, if the deviation is more than 3% in at least 20% of MCS simulations, it is considered as a critical node.
- 2. **Branch Overloading**: It is the measure of amount of the current flowing in the branches above their rated thermal capacity ( $I_c$ ). Critical branches are the ones where the current flow is more than a pre-specified percentage in at least an identified number of MCS simulations.
- 3. **Transformer Overloading**: It is the measure of amount of the MVA power flow in the transformers above their rated MVA capacity ( $T_c$ ). Critical transformers are the ones where the MVA power flow is more than a pre-specified percentage in at least an identified number of MCS simulations.

The congestion forecast algorithm is given as follows:

	Algorithm: Congestion Forecast Algorithm				
	<b>Data</b> : $V_k^{sp}$ , Z, Y, $P_L^f$ , $P_G^f$ , $I_c$ , $T_c$ , $S_{rated}$ , $\epsilon$				
	<b>Result</b> : $\overline{V}$ , $\overline{I}$				
1	Initialisation: Flat start for all $ar{V}$				
2	for <i>s</i> = 1: <i>S</i> do				
3	<i>i</i> = 1;				
4	do				
5	Backward Sweep using (2) and (3)				
6	Forward Sweep using (4)				
	For $P - V$ Nodes:				
7	Calculate $\Delta V_k$ and $Q_{kR}$ using (5.4), (5.6), (5.8)				
	Incorporating Inverter Limits:				
8	for $i = 1: k_1 do$				
9	if $\left(P_G^f\right)^2$ + $(Q_{kR})^2$ > $(S_{rated})^2$ then				
10	Re-calculate $P_G^f$ such that the constraint as				
	mentioned in (1) is satisfied				
11	Iteration count: $i = i + 1$				
12	while $ V^{l} - V^{l+1} _{k} \leq \epsilon;$				
	Evaluate Congestion:				
13	Determine nodes voltage deviation ( $\Delta V >  V_{node} - V_{sp} $ ), branch				
	overloading $(I_{branch}>I_c)$ and transformer overloading $(T_{trans}>T_c)$				

where,  $P_L^f$  and  $P_G^f$  are forecast value of load and PV, S is number of MCS and  $\epsilon$  is tolerance limit.

#### 5.3. Indicative results of the congestion forecasting tool on Chalmers campus

In this subsection some indicative results of the congestion forecasting tool implementation on Chalmers campus will be presented. Initially, the studied test cases will be explained and then the efficient application of the congestion forecasting tool will be validated through simulation results.



#### 5.3.1. Chalmers campus test case

The proposed congestion forecasting tool is applied using the data of the modified electrical distribution system of the Chalmers campus in Sweden. The single-line diagram of 10.5 kV Chalmers distribution system is shown in Figure 5.2 [90], as explained in subsection 4.1.2.



Figure 5.2: Single-line diagram of Chalmers 10.5 kV electrical distribution grid.

The congestion forecast analysis presents the congestion indicators for one snapshot while the number of MCS is taken as 10 000, and the convergence criterion  $\epsilon$  is taken as 0.0001. For PV and load forecast scenarios,  $\mu$  is taken as the forecast value of PV and load at one time instant, while  $\sigma$  is taken as 0.1. Additionally, the plug-in electric vehicles (PEV) which are present in Chalmers distribution system are considered here to present more realistic results. The charging power demand model for PEVs has been incorporated for the Chalmers network. The Chalmers distribution system presently has around 35 PEVs charging points at 32A/22kW and 16A/3.7kW level, located at two charging stations (nodes 7 and 19). The other two charging stations (nodes 12 and 23) are considered for future scenarios.

The location of the PV injection nodes and PEV charging stations are shown in Figure 5.2, while real recorded Chalmers load data are considered. The rated capacity of PV-inverter ( $S_{rated}$ ) is taken as 120% of the maximum PV capacity, to be considered as defined in (5.9). The hourly load demand for Chalmers 10.5 kV electrical distribution grid for a typical day is shown in Figure 5.3.

In this work, the following two future scenarios are considered as presented in Table 5.2, where PV generation and load demand are the actual generation and demand for the network at that time instant. The load demand in scenario A is taken as 4.5 MW to consider the average hourly demand on a present typical day as shown in Figure 5.3, while it is taken as 8.8 MW in scenario B which considers the future average hourly load demand.





Figure 5.3: Hourly load demand for Chalmers 10.5 kV electrical distribution grid on a typical day.

Scenarios	Α	В
PV Generation (MW)	4	8
Number of PEV	150	300
Load Demand (MW)	4.5	8.8

Table 5.1. Future scenarios for Chalmers campus case study.

The criteria used for the evaluation of the congestion indices are presented in Table 5.2. For instance, the criteria in the case of local production level are that all the nodes where the voltage is more than 1.03 p.u. (or the deviation is more than 3%) in at least 20% of MCS simulations are identified as critical nodes or the branches where the current is more than 100% of the rated capacity in at least 20% of MCS simulations are identified as critical nodes or the branches where the current is more than 100% of the rated capacity in at least 20% of MCS simulations are identified as critical branches. The selection of criteria for the evaluation of the congestion indices could be adjusted according to the DSO monitoring requirements and the proposed tool can easily adapt to these requirements.

Case	Local Production Level (For scenario A and B)	Operating Mode (constant-pf and -V)	
<b>Critical Nodes</b>	1.03 pu, 20%	-	
Critical Branches	100%, 20%	100%, 20%	
Critical Transformers	100%, 20%	100%, 20%	

Table 5.2. Criteria for evaluation of congestion indices for Chalmers case-study

#### 5.3.2. Results on the impact of the local production level on Chalmers campus test case

To assess the impact of local production level, two different scenarios A and B, as mentioned in Table 5.1 and Table 5.2, are considered with constant-pf mode of operation. The same congestion indices evaluation criteria are used for visualizing the impact of local production level in the two scenarios. It can be seen in Figure 5.4 that the CP for having a voltage magnitude greater than 1.03 p.u. at all nodes has increased and similar results can be observed for the critical nodes. From Figure 5.5, the CP for branch



currents to be more than 100% has increased approximately from 0.10 to 0.40. In addition, from Figure 5.6, the CP for transformer MVA loading to be more than 100% has increased approximately from 0.10 to 0.30.



Figure 5.4: CP for nodes voltage deviation with constant-pf for scenario A and B.



Figure 5.5: CP for branches overloading with constant-pf for scenario A and B.



Figure 5.6: CP for transformers overloading with constant pf for scenario A and B.

Therefore, it is evident from the results that with increment of 100% in local generations, 100% in number of PEVs, and 95% in load demand (scenario A to B), the CP for congestion indices nodes voltage deviation has increased from 2% to 10%, branch overloading from 10% to 40% and transformer overloading from 10% to 30%. These increments are mainly because of higher current, active and reactive power flows, due to higher local production and demand. The nodes are subjected to more fluctuations which leads to higher CP for nodes voltage deviation. In addition, the CP for branch and transformer loadings have increased due to higher active and reactive power flow across them.

#### 5.3.3. Results on the impact of the operating modes on Chalmers campus test case

To assess the impact of operating modes, scenario B, as mentioned in Table 5.1, is simulated under constant-pf and constant-V modes of operation. The evaluation criteria used for congestion indices are presented in Table 5.2.



Figure 5.7: CP for nodes voltage deviation with constant-pf and -V modes for scenario B.



Figure 5.8: CP for branches overloading with constant-pf and -V modes for scenario B.





Figure 5.9: CP for transformers overloading with constant-pf and -V modes for scenario B.

It can be seen from Figure 5.7, that the CP for having a voltage magnitude greater than 1.03 p.u. at all nodes is almost 0 which is mainly due to the consideration of P-V nodes, where the node voltage remains fixed at specified values with reactive power compensation. Due to the small CP for voltage deviation, there are no critical nodes identified in constant-V mode. However, it can be seen from Figure 5.8, that the CP for branch currents to be more than 100% has slightly increased from 0.38 to 0.40. Moreover, from Figure 5.9, the CP for transformer MVA loading to be more than 100% has increased approximately from 0.28 to 0.36.

Therefore, it is evident from the results that in constant-V mode, the CP for nodes voltage deviation congestion index has decreased, branch overloading has increased approximately from 38% to 42% and transformer overloading from 28% to 36%. The reason for the decreased voltage deviation is due to the consideration of P-V nodes. In constant-V mode, the voltage is maintained at a specified value through reactive power compensation by injection of higher reactive current, which leads to higher current and MVA loading in associated branches and transformers.

#### 5.4. Further developments of the congestion forecasting tool in FlexiGrid

The developed congestion forecasting tool will be further improved within the duration of the project. The envisioned future developments of the tool can be listed as follows:

- Congestion forecast over different forecasting horizons.
- Presentation of the congestion forecast results in a more interactive, visualised manner.
- Evaluation of the severity of congestion in the system components.
- Inclusion of load models in the load forecast to increase the congestion forecast accuracy.
- Provision of inputs to the market-based congestion management techniques for the evaluation of the amount of flexibility needed to relieve congestion.

# 6. Conclusions & Discussion about the limitation of the deliverable and further prospects

The work developed in the FlexiGrid project considers the flexibility option for medium and small DSOs. It allows a cross-sectoral integration to unlock flexibility resources, especially those existing in the coupling between different energy vectors as well as demand response using charging schemes of EVs or storage. This report focuses on the network observability problem and risk assessment in the distribution system. First, the DSOs need, and the requirement for flexibility context has been discussed to provide a good overview of the current situation of the distribution system. Then, the different techniques and functionalities of grid monitoring have been listed and discussed in detail.

Considering the main function of grid monitoring, the physics-based method has been developed for a real distribution system on the Chalmers University campus network. The simulation result shows a good estimation of the voltage magnitude and voltage angles. Thus, the method can be further tested on the Chalmers campus demonstration site. Due to the increasing amount of available data in the distribution system, a data-driven state estimation has also been developed—the method is based on the physical connection of the system to design the connection between layers. The method has been tested in the IEEE 123 bus system showing promising results.

Then, a congestion forecasting tool based on PPF, considering the uncertainties associated with PV and other conventional loads, has been presented. The most significant function of the proposed congestion forecasting tool is the visualization of the network congestion based on the cumulative probability of the proposed congestion indicators, including node voltage deviation as well as branch and transformer overload. These indicators can help DSOs in analysing congestion in their network and then take the appropriate measures to manage possible network congestion.

Besides the scientific contributions, the work carried out in this task will be further used as the input for other tasks and WPs. Task 3.2 aims to develop a model predictive control algorithm to reconfigure the network, where the estimated or predicted state from the SE or forecasting model is needed as the input for a model predictive control. The system condition that comes from the risk assessment model is one of the input signals for the control algorithm. For the flexibility service, how to quantify the available resources in the network is a remaining question, which will be addressed in Task 3.4. The developed model in this task could play an important role.

In the future, the field test conducted in WP5 (task 5.3) will evaluate the grid monitoring results in reallife conditions. In this task, the grid monitoring functionalities will be demonstrated. With the support from the IoT platform and the SCADA/DMS system, the real-time (or close to real-time) SE will be implemented for the real distribution network of the Chalmers University campus. Based on that, the network control, and the requested flexibility services (e.g., voltage control, power congestion, etc.) functions will be tested on-site.

## 🕺 FlexiGrid

# 7. Appendix A: The physical data of Chalmers University campus network

No.	From bus	To bus	R (pu)	X (pu)	В (ри)
1	1	2	1.45E-05	1.00E-06	1.70E-04
2	2	3	2.81E-05	1.90E-05	3.50E-04
3	3	4	2.55E-04	1.73E-04	3.10E-03
4	4	5	3.40E-04	2.30E-04	4.20E-03
5	5	6	1.87E-04	1.27E-04	2.30E-03
6	1	8	4.76E-04	3.23E-04	5.80E-03
7	2	10	1.72E-05	1.18E-05	2.10E-04
8	10	11	2.81E-05	1.90E-05	3.50E-04
9	2	13	2.27E-05	1.54E-05	2.80E-04
10	13	14	1.25E-04	8.44E-05	1.50E-03
11	13	16	3.75E-04	2.54E-04	4.60E-03
12	13	18	9.07E-05	6.17E-05	1.10E-03
13	2	20	3.12E-04	2.11E-04	3.80E-03
14	20	21	1.31E-04	5.80E-05	8.50E-04
15	21	22	1.87E-04	8.25E-05	1.20E-03
16	20	25	7.98E-05	5.35E-05	9.70E-04
17	25	26	8.53E-05	5.80E-05	1.00E-03
18	20	29	6.35E-05	3.08E-05	4.80E-04
19	3	31	4.54E-04	3.08E-04	5.50E-03
20	31	32	1.18E-05	8.20E-06	1.40E-04
21	32	33	3.63E-05	1.09E-05	1.20E-04
22	31	35	4.65E-04	3.16E-04	5.70E-03



## 8. References

- "FLEXICIENCY | Innovation and Networks Executive Agency." [Online]. Available: https://ec.europa.eu/inea/en/horizon-2020/projects/h2020-energy/grids/flexiciency. [Accessed: 15-Oct-2020].
- [2] "About the project :" [Online]. Available: https://www.futureflow.eu/?page\_id=214. [Accessed: 15-Oct-2020].
- "Prosumer Flexibility Services for Smart Grid Management | Flex4Grid Project | H2020 | CORDIS | European Commission." [Online]. Available: https://cordis.europa.eu/project/id/646428.
   [Accessed: 15-Oct-2020].
- [4] "FLEXIBILITY IN THE ENERGY TRANSITION A Toolbox for Electricity DSOs." [Online]. Available: https://www.edsoforsmartgrids.eu/wp-content/uploads/Flexibility-in-the-energy-transition-Atool-for-electricity-DSOs-2018-HD.pdf. [Accessed: 28-Oct-2020].
- [5] "Decarbonisation Pathways Eurelectric Powering People." [Online]. Available: https://www.eurelectric.org/decarbonisation-pathways/. [Accessed: 01-Oct-2020].
- [6] "Where does change start if the future is already decided?" [Online]. Available: https://www.eurelectric.org/media/3637/ey-report-future-of-dsos.pdf. [Accessed: 01-Oct-2020].
- [7] "Impact assessment support study on: Policies for DSOs, Distribution Tariffs and Data Handling | Energy." [Online]. Available: https://ec.europa.eu/energy/studies/impact-assessment-supportstudy-policies-dsos-distribution-tariffs-and-data-handling\_nl. [Accessed: 01-Oct-2020].
- [8] "Investment & Innovation SP Energy Networks." [Online]. Available: https://www.spenergynetworks.co.uk/pages/investment\_innovation.aspx. [Accessed: 09-Oct-2020].
- [9] "Western Power Distribution Network flexibility map application." [Online]. Available: https://www.westernpower.co.uk/network-flexibility-map-application. [Accessed: 09-Oct-2020].
- [10] "Pannes et interruptions Particuliers & Professionnels | ORES." [Online]. Available: https://www.ores.be/particuliers-et-professionnels/pannes-et-interruptions. [Accessed: 09-Oct-2020].
- [11] P. Van Den Oosterkamp *et al.*, "'The role of DSOs in a Smart Grid environment' 2 'The role of DSOs in a Smart Grid environment' Client: European Commission, DG ENER," 2014.
- [12] A. E. Saldaña-González, A. Sumper, M. Aragüés-Peñalba, and M. Smolnikar, "Advanced distribution measurement technologies and data applications for smart grids: A review," *Energies*, vol. 13, no. 14, pp. 1–34, 2020.
- [13] "ABB e-mesh." [Online]. Available: https://search.abb.com/library/Download.aspx?DocumentID=4CAE000717&LanguageCode=en& DocumentPartId=&Action=Launch. [Accessed: 11-Oct-2020].
- [14] N. Blaauwbroek, D. Kuiken, P. Nguyen, H. Vedder, M. Roggenkamp, and H. Slootweg, "Distribution network monitoring: Interaction between EU legal conditions and state estimation accuracy," *Energy Policy*, vol. 115, pp. 78–87, 2018.
- [15] P. Van Aubel and E. Poll, "Smart metering in the Netherlands: what, how, and why."



- [16] W. Medjroubi, U. P. Müller, M. Scharf, C. Matke, and D. Kleinhans, "Open Data in Power Grid Modelling: New Approaches Towards Transparent Grid Models," *Energy Reports*, vol. 3, pp. 14–21, Nov. 2017.
- [17] "European Network of Transmission System Operators for Electricity." [Online]. Available: https://www.entsoe.eu/. [Accessed: 27-Oct-2020].
- [18] "TenneT Wikipedia." [Online]. Available: https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/TenneT. [Accessed: 28-Oct-2020].
- [19] "About us | National Grid Group." [Online]. Available: https://www.nationalgrid.com/uk/aboutus. [Accessed: 28-Oct-2020].
- [20] I. Renewable Energy Agency, "CO-OPERATION BETWEEN TRANSMISSION AND DISTRIBUTION SYSTEM OPERATORS INNOVATION LANDSCAPE BRIEF ABOUT IRENA," 2020.
- [21] "Electricity Demand Forecast." [Online]. Available: https://www.nwcouncil.org/sites/default/files/SixthPowerPlan\_Ch3\_2.pdf. [Accessed: 29-Oct-2020].
- [22] A. R. Khan, A. Mahmood, A. Safdar, Z. A. Khan, and N. A. Khan, "Load forecasting, dynamic pricing and DSM in smart grid: A review," *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.*, vol. 54, pp. 1311–1322, 2016.
- [23] "Electrical Load Forecasting: Modeling and Model Construction S.A. Soliman, Ahmad Mohammad Al-Kandari - Google Books." [Online]. Available: https://books.google.nl/books?hl=en&lr=&id=a2Ty0O4ruAC&oi=fnd&pg=PP1&ots=VWNJkW92da&sig=ploXxN6BMI2hFLxEbvgXWBPGHTQ&redir\_esc=y# v=onepage&q&f=false. [Accessed: 06-Oct-2020].
- [24] R. Perez, S. Kivalov, J. Schlemmer, K. Hemker, D. Renné, and T. E. Hoff, "Validation of short and medium term operational solar radiation forecasts in the US," *Sol. Energy*, vol. 84, no. 12, pp. 2161– 2172, Dec. 2010.
- [25] R. Perez *et al.*, "Comparison of numerical weather prediction solar irradiance forecasts in the US, Canada and Europe," *Sol. Energy*, vol. 94, pp. 305–326, Aug. 2013.
- [26] M. Lei, L. Shiyan, J. Chuanwen, L. Hongling, and Z. Yan, "A review on the forecasting of wind speed and generated power," *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, vol. 13, no. 4. Pergamon, pp. 915–920, 01-May-2009.
- [27] W.-Y. Chang, "A Literature Review of Wind Forecasting Methods," J. Power Energy Eng., vol. 2, pp. 161–168, 2014.
- [28] E. Erdem and J. Shi, "ARMA based approaches for forecasting the tuple of wind speed and direction," *Appl. Energy*, vol. 88, no. 4, pp. 1405–1414, Apr. 2011.
- [29] G. Sideratos and N. D. Hatziargyriou, "An advanced statistical method for wind power forecasting," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 22, no. 1, pp. 258–265, Feb. 2007.
- [30] R. J. Bessa, J. Dowell, and P. Pinson, "Renewable Energy Forecasting," in *Smart Grid Handbook*, Chichester, UK: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, 2016, pp. 1–21.
- [31] "Solar Energy Forecasting and Resource Assessment Jan Kleissl Google Books." [Online]. Available:



https://books.google.nl/books?hl=en&lr=&id=94KI0\_SPwW8C&oi=fnd&pg=PP1&ots=HdShLGP3Ov&sig=XTAxONUoerbtURYa75CCTwSR5-M&redir\_esc=y#v=onepage&q&f=false. [Accessed: 06-Oct-2020].

- [32] M. Liu, F. L. Quilumba, and W. J. Lee, "Dispatch Scheduling for a Wind Farm with Hybrid Energy Storage Based on Wind and LMP Forecasting," *IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl.*, vol. 51, no. 3, pp. 1970–1977, May 2015.
- [33] J. Yan, K. Li, E. W. Bai, J. Deng, and A. M. Foley, "Hybrid probabilistic wind power forecasting using temporally local Gaussian process," *IEEE Trans. Sustain. Energy*, vol. 7, no. 1, pp. 87–95, Jan. 2016.
- [34] A. Ahmed and M. Khalid, "A review on the selected applications of forecasting models in renewable power systems," *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.*, vol. 100, no. March 2018, pp. 9–21, 2019.
- [35] V. Lara-Fanego, J. A. Ruiz-Arias, A. D. Pozo-Vázquez, C. A. Gueymard, and J. Tovar-Pescador, "Evaluation of DNI forecast based on the WRF mesoscale atmospheric model for CPV applications," in AIP Conference Proceedings, 2012, vol. 1477, no. 1, pp. 317–322.
- [36] L. Nonnenmacher, A. Kaur, and C. F. M. Coimbra, "Verification of the SUNY direct normal irradiance model with ground measurements," *Sol. Energy*, vol. 99, pp. 246–258, Jan. 2014.
- [37] J. Jung and R. P. Broadwater, "Current status and future advances for wind speed and power forecasting," *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, vol. 31. Elsevier Ltd, pp. 762–777, 01-Mar-2014.
- [38] M. A. Kulkarni, S. Patil, G. V. Rama, and P. N. Sen, "Wind speed prediction using statistical regression and neural network," *J. Earth Syst. Sci.*, vol. 117, no. 4, pp. 457–463, Oct. 2008.
- [39] T. H. M. El-Fouly, E. F. El-Saadany, and M. M. A. Salama, "One day ahead prediction of wind speed and direction," *IEEE Trans. Energy Convers.*, vol. 23, no. 1, pp. 191–201, Mar. 2008.
- [40] S. A. Arefifar, Y. A. R. I. Mohamed, and T. H. M. El-Fouly, "Supply-adequacy-based optimal construction of microgrids in smart distribution systems," *IEEE Trans. Smart Grid*, vol. 3, no. 3, pp. 1491–1502, 2012.
- [41] D. Villanueva and A. Feijóo, "Wind power distributions: A review of their applications," *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, vol. 14, no. 5. Pergamon, pp. 1490–1495, 01-Jun-2010.
- [42] W. Werapun, Y. Tirawanichakul, and J. Waewsak, "Comparative Study of Five Methods to Estimate Weibull Parameters for Wind Speed on Phangan Island, Thailand," in *Energy Procedia*, 2015, vol. 79, pp. 976–981.
- [43] I. Roytelman and S. M. Shahidehpour, "State Estimation for Electric Power Distribution Systems in Quasi real-Time Conditions," *IEEE Trans. Power Deliv.*, vol. 8, no. 4, pp. 2009–2015, 1993.
- [44] M. K. Celik and W. H. E. Liu, "Practical distribution state calculation algorithm," in *IEEE Engineering Society, Winter Meeting*, 1999, vol. 1, pp. 442–447.
- [45] A. K. Ghosh, D. L. Lubkeman, M. J. Downey, and R. H. Jones, "Distribution circuit state estimation using a probabilistic approach," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 45–51, 1997.
- [46] M. E. Baran and A. W. Kelley, "A branch-current-based state estimation method for distribution systems," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 483–491, 1995.
- [47] C. N. Lu, J. H. Teng, and W. H. E. Liu, "Distribution system state estimation," IEEE Trans. Power Syst.,



vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 229–240, 1995.

- [48] M. E. Baran and A. W. Kelley, "State Estimation for Real-Time Monitoring of Distribution Systems," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 9, no. 3, pp. 1601–1609, 1994.
- [49] C. Muscas, S. Sulis, A. Angioni, F. Ponci, and A. Monti, "Impact of different uncertainty sources on a three-phase state estimator for distribution networks," *IEEE Trans. Instrum. Meas.*, vol. 63, no. 9, pp. 2200–2209, 2014.
- [50] M. Pau, P. A. Pegoraro, and S. Sulis, "Efficient branch-current-based distribution system state estimation including synchronized measurements," *IEEE Trans. Instrum. Meas.*, vol. 62, no. 9, pp. 2419–2429, 2013.
- [51] M. Pau, P. A. Pegoraro, and S. Sulis, "WLS distribution system state estimator based on voltages or branch-currents: Accuracy and performance comparison," in *Conference Record - IEEE Instrumentation and Measurement Technology Conference*, 2013, pp. 493–498.
- [52] A. Monticelli, "Electric power system state estimation," *Proc. IEEE*, vol. 88, no. 2, pp. 262–282, 2000.
- [53] E. Caro and A. J. Conejo, "State estimation via mathematical programming: A comparison of different estimation algorithms," *IET Gener. Transm. Distrib.*, vol. 6, no. 6, pp. 545–553, Jun. 2012.
- [54] S. W. Heunis and R. Herman, "A Probabilistic Model for Residential Consumer Loads," *IEEE Power Engineering Review*, vol. 22, no. 6. p. 57, 2002.
- [55] R. Singh, B. C. Pal, and R. A. Jabr, "Statistical representation of distribution system loads using Gaussian mixture model," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 25, no. 1, pp. 29–37, Feb. 2010.
- [56] P. A. Pegoraro *et al.*, "Bayesian Approach for Distribution System State Estimation with Non-Gaussian Uncertainty Models," *IEEE Trans. Instrum. Meas.*, vol. 66, no. 11, pp. 2957–2966, Nov. 2017.
- [57] A. K. Sinha, "Dynamic state estimator using ann based bus load prediction," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 14, no. 4, pp. 1219–1225, 1999.
- [58] E. Manitsas, R. Singh, B. C. Pal, and G. Strbac, "Distribution system state estimation using an artificial neural network approach for pseudo measurement modeling," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 27, no. 4, pp. 1888–1896, 2012.
- [59] M. Ferdowsi, A. Benigni, A. Lowen, B. Zargar, A. Monti, and F. Ponci, "A scalable data-driven monitoring approach for distribution systems," *IEEE Trans. Instrum. Meas.*, vol. 64, no. 5, pp. 1292– 1305, May 2015.
- [60] A. T. Sarić and R. M. Ćirić, "Integrated fuzzy state estimation and load flow analysis in distribution networks," *IEEE Trans. Power Deliv.*, vol. 18, no. 2, pp. 571–578, 2003.
- [61] J. M. Lin, S. J. Huang, and K. R. Shih, "Application of sliding surface-enhanced fuzzy control for dynamic state estimation of a power system," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 18, no. 2, pp. 570–577, May 2003.
- [62] T. Van Cutsem, J. L. Horward, and M. Ribbens-Pavella, "A Two-Level Static State Estimator for Electric Power Systems," *IEEE Power Eng. Rev.*, vol. PER-1, no. 8, pp. 34–35, Aug. 1981.
- [63] L. Zhao and A. Abur, "Multiarea state estimation using synchronized phasor measurements," IEEE



*Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 20, no. 2, pp. 611–617, May 2005.

- [64] C. Muscas, M. Pau, P. A. Pegoraro, S. Sulis, F. Ponci, and A. Monti, "Multiarea distribution system state estimation," *IEEE Trans. Instrum. Meas.*, vol. 64, no. 5, pp. 1140–1148, May 2015.
- [65] L. Chen *et al.*, "Distribution network operational risk assessment and early warning considering multi-risk factors," *IET Gener. Transm. Distrib.*, vol. 14, no. 16, pp. 3139–3149, 2020.
- [66] Y. Ji, R. J. Thomas, and L. Tong, "Probabilistic Forecasting of Real-Time LMP and Network Congestion," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 32, no. 2, pp. 831–841, 2017.
- [67] K. Zheng, Q. Chen, Y. Wang, C. Kang, and L. Xie, "Unsupervised Congestion Status Identification Using LMP Data," *IEEE Trans. Smart Grid*, vol. 3053, no. c, pp. 1–1, 2020.
- [68] J. Martinez and A. Ferreira, "On the assessment and management of risk in wind farm distribution systems," *IET Conf. Publ.*, vol. 2013, no. 615 CP, pp. 1–5, 2013.
- [69] Y. Zhang, T. Zhang, X. Song, W. Su, J. Yu, and X. Chen, "A risk assessment method based on multistage overloading in smart distribution network," *Asia-Pacific Power Energy Eng. Conf. APPEEC*, pp. 9–12, 2013.
- [70] Y. Shang, S. Shi, B. Wang, X. Dong, and J. Liu, "Operation risk assessment for distribution system with photovoltaic substation connections," *12th IET Int. Conf. Dev. Power Syst. Prot. DPSP 2014*, pp. 1–5, 2014.
- [71] T. M. Masaud, R. D. Mistry, and P. K. Sen, "Placement of large-scale utility-owned wind distributed generation based on probabilistic forecasting of line congestion," *IET Renew. Power Gener.*, vol. 11, no. 7, pp. 979–986, 2017.
- [72] Z. Y. Zheng, S. F. Yu, Y. B. Gao, Z. Y. Ma, D. F. Ke, and Y. Y. Zhu, "Sample inspection strategy research for distribution network equipments based on risk assessment," *China Int. Conf. Electr. Distrib. CICED*, vol. 2016-Septe, no. Ciced, pp. 10–13, 2016.
- [73] L. Wang, F. Yang, Z. Wang, Y. Wang, X. Zeng, and M. Wang, "State-evaluation Risk-assessment based Maintenance Resource Allocation Method for Distribution Networks," 2019 IEEE PES Innov. Smart Grid Technol. Asia, ISGT 2019, pp. 1930–1935, 2019.
- [74] K. Dehghanpour, Z. Wang, J. Wang, Y. Yuan, and F. Bu, "A survey on state estimation techniques and challenges in smart distribution systems," *IEEE Transactions on Smart Grid*, vol. 10, no. 2. Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers Inc., pp. 2312–2322, 01-Mar-2019.
- [75] K. A. Clements, "The impact of pseudo-measurements on state estimator accuracy," *IEEE Power Energy Soc. Gen. Meet.*, pp. 8–11, 2011.
- [76] N. Blaauwbroek, D. Kuiken, P. Nguyen, H. Vedder, M. Roggenkamp, and H. Slootweg, "Distribution network monitoring: Interaction between EU legal conditions and state estimation accuracy," *Energy Policy*, vol. 115, no. December 2017, pp. 78–87, 2018.
- [77] A. Angioni, T. Schlösser, F. Ponci, and A. Monti, "Impact of pseudo-measurements from new power profiles on state estimation in low-voltage grids," *IEEE Trans. Instrum. Meas.*, vol. 65, no. 1, pp. 70– 77, 2016.
- [78] R. Singh, B. C. Pal, and R. A. Jabr, "Distribution system state estimation through Gaussian mixture model of the load as pseudo-measurement," *IET Gener. Transm. Distrib.*, vol. 4, no. 1, pp. 50–59,



2010.

- [79] E. Manitsas, R. Singh, B. C. Pal, and S. Member, "An Artificial Neural Network Approach for Pseudo Measurement Modeling," vol. 27, no. 4, pp. 1888–1896, 2012.
- [80] Y. R. Gahrooei and A. Khodabakhshian, "in Low Voltage Distribution Networks," vol. 33, no. 1, pp. 463–472, 2018.
- [81] Y. Yuan, K. Dehghanpour, F. Bu, and Z. Wang, "A Multi-Timescale Data-Driven Approach to Enhance Distribution System Observability," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 34, no. 4, pp. 3168–3177, 2019.
- [82] I. Radevic, M. Naglic, O. Mansour, D. Bijwaard, and M. Popov, "Smart DFT based PMU prototype," 2019 Int. Conf. Smart Grid Synchronized Meas. Anal. SGSMA 2019, no. 1, 2019.
- [83] F. C. Schweppe, "Power System Static-State," no. 1, pp. 120–125, 1970.
- [84] R. D. Zimmerman, C. E. Murillo-sánchez, R. J. Thomas, L. Fellow, and A. M. Atpower, "MATPOWER : Steady-State Operations, Systems Research and Education," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 26, no. 1, pp. 12–19, 2011.
- [85] "Start Solutions for intelligent distribution grids UNITED-GRID." [Online]. Available: https://united-grid.eu/. [Accessed: 23-Oct-2020].
- [86] Q. Zhang, Y. Chakhchoukh, V. Vittal, G. T. Heydt, N. Logic, and S. Sturgill, "Impact of PMU measurement buffer length on state estimation and its optimization," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 28, no. 2, pp. 1657–1665, 2013.
- [87] FED, "Fossil free energy districts."
- [88] "m2M-GRID m2M-Grid." [Online]. Available: https://m2m-grid.eu/. [Accessed: 23-Oct-2020].
- [89] K. Antoniadou-Plytaria, A. Srivastava, M. A. F. Ghazvini, D. Steen, L. A. Tuan, and O. Carlson, "Chalmers Campus as a Testbed for Intelligent Grids and Local Energy Systems," SEST 2019 - 2nd Int. Conf. Smart Energy Syst. Technol., 2019.
- [90] M. Göransson and N. Larsson, "Development of an energy management model for Chalmers microgrid: Application for cost-benefit analysis of battery energy storage," *Master's thesis, Chalmers Univ. Technol. Göteborg, Sweden*, 2016.
- [91] M. S. Shahriar, I. O. Habiballah, and H. Hussein, "Optimization of phasor measurement unit (PMU) placement in supervisory control and data acquisition (SCADA)-based power system for better state-estimation performance," *Energies*, vol. 11, no. 3, 2018.
- [92] A. S. Zamzam and N. D. Sidiropoulos, "Physics-Aware Neural Networks for Distribution System State Estimation," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, pp. 1–1, Apr. 2020.
- [93] C. Muscas, S. Sulis, A. Angioni, F. Ponci, and A. Monti, "Impact of different uncertainty sources on a three-phase state estimator for distribution networks," *IEEE Trans. Instrum. Meas.*, vol. 63, no. 9, pp. 2200–2209, 2014.
- [94] A. Kulmala *et al.*, "Hierarchical and distributed control concept for distribution network congestion management," *IET Gener. Transm. Distrib.*, vol. 11, no. 3, pp. 665–675, 2017.
- [95] S. Huang and Q. Wu, "Real-time congestion management in distribution networks by flexible demand swap," *IEEE Trans. Smart Grid*, vol. 9, no. 5, pp. 4346–4355, 2018.





- [96] S. Huang, Q. Wu, L. Cheng, Z. Liu, and H. Zhao, "Uncertainty Management of Dynamic Tariff Method for Congestion Management in Distribution Networks," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 31, no. 6, pp. 4340–4347, 2016.
- [97] A. Srivastava, "UNITED-GRID Deliverable 4.3: A Tool for Congestion Forecast," *H-2020 Fram. Grant No. 773717, 2019.*
- [98] A. Srivastava, D. Steen, L. A. Tuan, and O. Carlson, "A congestion forecast framework for distribution systems with high penetration of PVs and PEVs," *2019 IEEE Milan PowerTech, PowerTech 2019*, no. 773717, 2019.
- [99] M. E. Nassar and M. M. A. Salama, "A novel probabilistic load model and probabilistic power flow," *Can. Conf. Electr. Comput. Eng.*, vol. 2015-June, no. June, pp. 881–886, 2015.
- [100] M. Fan and L. Huang, "Probabilistic Power Reserve Evaluation Algorithm for Power Systems Considering High Solar Energy Penetration," *IEEE Power Energy Soc. Gen. Meet.*, vol. 2018-Augus, pp. 0–4, 2018.
- [101] Z. Ren, W. Yan, X. Zhao, Y. Li, and J. Yu, "Probabilistic Power Flow for Distribution Networks with Photovoltaic Generators," pp. 0–4, 2013.
- [102] R. R. Appino, T. Muhlpfordt, T. Faulwasser, and V. Hagenmeyer, "On solving probabilistic load flow for radial grids using polynomial chaos," 2017 IEEE Manchester PowerTech, Powertech 2017, 2017.
- [103] D. Liu, C. Wang, F. Tang, and Y. Zhou, "Probabilistic Assessment of Hosting Capacity in Radial Distribution Systems," *Sustain.*, vol. 12, no. 6, pp. 1935–1947, 2020.
- [104] M. Nijhuis, M. Gibescu, and S. Cobben, "Gaussian Mixture Based Probabilistic Load Flow For LV-Network Planning," vol. 32, no. 4, pp. 2878–2886, 2017.
- [105] J. M. Lujano-Rojas, R. Dufo-López, J. L. Bernal-Agustín, J. A. Domínguez-Navarro, and J. P. S. Catalaõ, "Probabilistic methodology for estimating the optimal photovoltaic capacity in distribution systems to avoid power flow reversals," *IET Renew. Power Gener.*, vol. 12, no. 9, pp. 1045–1064, 2018.
- [106] G. E. Constante-Flores and M. S. Illindala, "Data-driven probabilistic power flow analysis for a distribution system with renewable energy sources using Monte Carlo simulation," *IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl.*, vol. 55, no. 1, pp. 174–181, 2019.
- [107] A. Soroudi, M. Aien, and M. Ehsan, "A probabilistic modeling of photo voltaic modules and wind power generation impact on distribution networks," *IEEE Syst. J.*, vol. 6, no. 2, pp. 254–259, 2012.
- [108] P. D. Sugiyono, "A THREE-PHASE POWER FLOW METHOD FOR REAL-TIME DISTRIBUTION SYSTEM ANALYSIS," J. Chem. Inf. Model., vol. 53, no. 9, pp. 1689–1699, 2016.